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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 

JOHNNY PENA,                      ) 
                                  ) 
     Petitioner,                  ) 
                                  ) 
vs.                               )   Case No.  05-4136 
                                  ) 
AMERICAN AIRLINES,                ) 
                                  ) 
     Respondent.                  ) 
__________________________________) 
                                  ) 
JOSE CASTELLANOS,                 ) 
                                  ) 
     Petitioner,                  ) 
                                  ) 
vs.                               )   Case No.  05-4139 
                                  ) 
AMERICAN AIRLINES,                ) 
                                  ) 
     Respondent.                  ) 
__________________________________) 
 
 

RECOMMENDED ORDER 
 

Pursuant to notice, a hearing was conducted in these 

consolidated cases pursuant to Sections 120.569 and 120.57(1), 

Florida Statutes,1 before Stuart M. Lerner, a duly-designated 

administrative law judge of the Division of Administrative 

Hearings, on February 24, 2006, by video teleconference at sites 

in Miami and Tallahassee, Florida. 
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APPEARANCES 

For Petitioners:  Lee Friedland, Esquire 
                  Friedland & Associates, P.A. 
                  4486 Southwest 64th Avenue 
                  Davie, Florida  33314 
 
For Respondent:   Christopher P. Hammon, Esquire 

                       Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP 
                  5300 Wachovia Financial Center 
                  200 South Biscayne Boulevard 
                  Miami, Florida  33131  

 
STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

Whether American Airlines committed the unlawful employment 

practices alleged in the employment discrimination charges filed 

by Petitioners and, if so, what relief should Petitioners be 

granted by the Florida Commission on Human Relations. 

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

On July 1, 2005, Petitioner Jose Castellanos filed an 

employment discrimination charge with the Florida Commission on 

Human Relations (FCHR), alleging that American Airlines 

(American) terminated his employment "based on [his] national 

origin (Hispanic)."  On October 5, 2005, following the 

completion of its investigation of Mr. Castellanos' charge, the 

FCHR issued a Notice of Determination:  No Cause, advising that 

a determination had been made that "there [was] no reasonable 

cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice ha[d] 

occurred."  Mr. Castellanos, on or about November 4, 2005, filed 

a Petition for Relief with the FCHR.  On November 14, 2005, the 
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FCHR referred the matter to the Division of Administrative 

Hearings (DOAH) for the assignment of an administrative law 

judge to conduct a hearing on the allegations of employment 

discrimination made by Mr. Castellanos against American.  The 

DOAH Clerk docketed the case as DOAH Case No. 05-4139. 

On July 18, 2005, Petitioner Johnny Pena filed an 

employment discrimination charge with the FCHR, alleging that he 

was "terminated from [his] position as an Aircraft mechanic at 

American Airlines based on [his] national origin (Hispanic)."  

On October 5, 2005, following the completion of its 

investigation of Mr. Pena's charge, the FCHR issued a Notice of 

Determination:  No Cause, advising that a determination had been 

made that "there [was] no reasonable cause to believe that an 

unlawful employment practice ha[d] occurred."  Mr. Pena, on or 

about November 4, 2005, filed a Petition for Relief with the 

FCHR.  On November 14, 2005, the FCHR referred the matter to 

DOAH for the assignment of an administrative law judge to 

conduct a hearing on the allegations of employment 

discrimination made by Mr. Pena against American.  The DOAH 

Clerk docketed the case as DOAH Case No. 05-4136. 

On January 9, 2006, American filed an unopposed motion 

requesting that DOAH Case Nos. 05-4136 and 05-4139 be 

consolidated.  By order issued that same day (January 9, 2006), 

the motion was granted. 
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On February 23, 2006, the parties filed a Corrected Joint 

Prehearing Stipulation, which contained, among other things, the 

following "[c]oncise [s]tatement of the [n]ature of the 

[c]ontroversy" and "[c]oncise [s]tatement of [a]dmitted 

[f]acts": 

I.  CONCISE STATEMENT OF THE NATURE OF THE 
CONTROVERSY 
 
Petitioners were employed as mechanics 
(Aircraft Maintenance Technicians) at 
American's maintenance station at the Miami 
International Airport.  They were discharged 
from employment after they were found to 
have spent the latter half (about 4 hours) 
of their overnight work shift on Friday 
night, July 30, 2004, at a nightclub and 
about town, while claiming pay as if they 
had worked this complete shift.  Petitioners 
(both union members) grieved their discharge 
with American in accordance with the 
procedures established in their collective 
bargaining agreement, and the grievance was 
ultimately heard by a neutral arbitrator.  
The arbitrator denied Petitioners' 
grievances after a full evidentiary hearing 
and ruled that American had terminated their 
employment for good and just cause. 
 
Petitioners each filed a charge of 
discrimination against American with the 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
("FCHR") claiming that they were terminated 
because of their national origin, Hispanic.  
After investigation, the FCHR issued a no-
cause determination and dismissed the 
Petitioners' charges.  These petitions, now 
consolidated, follow. 
 
V.  CONCISE STATEMENT OF ADMITTED FACTS 
 
1.  Both petitioners were aviation 
maintenance technicians for American and 
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worked at Miami International Airport 
("MIA"). 
 
2.  On July 30, 2004, Pena's scheduled shift 
began at 9:00 p.m., and ended at 5:30 a.m. 
the next morning. 
 
3.  On July 30, 2004, Castellanos' scheduled 
shift began at 10:30 p.m., and ended at 7:00 
a.m. the next morning. 
 
4.  Both petitioners badged in at MIA at the 
start of their scheduled shifts. 
 
5.  Both petitioners left MIA at 
approximately 12:45 a.m. without badging out 
and without notifying their supervisor that 
they were leaving. 
 
6.  Both petitioners entered a black Ford 
Explorer and drove several miles to Coconut 
Grove, Florida. 
 
7.  At Coconut Grove, they parked their 
vehicle, changed out of their work uniforms 
and into "dress" clothes. 
 
8.  Both petitioners entered the Quench 
nightclub in Coconut Grove at approximately 
1:20 a.m. 
 
9.  Both petitioners consumed two 
intoxicating beverages each at Quench. 
 
10.  At approximately 2:20 a.m., the 
petitioners left Quench, returned to their 
vehicle, and drove to a 24-hour lunchwagon 
near MIA where they ate sandwiches. 
 
11.  Following their meal, they drove back 
to MIA at approximately 4:40 a.m. 
 
12.  Both petitioners were paid as if they 
worked a full-shift, including those hours 
spent away from MIA and at Quench nightclub. 
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13.  Petitioners' discharge grievances were 
denied by a neutral arbitrator after a full 
hearing, who found that American discharged 
Petitioners for just cause because they had 
engaged in timecard fraud. 
 
14.  No similarly situated, non-Hispanic 
aviation technician was treated more 
favorably than petitioners after engaging in 
similar conduct. 
 

As noted above, the hearing in these consolidated cases was 

held on February 24, 2006.  Four witnesses testified at the 

hearing:  Mr. Castellanos, Mr. Pena, George Rojas, and Anthony 

DeGrazia.  In addition, 39 exhibits (Petitioners' Exhibits 1 

through 3, and Respondent's Exhibits A through JJ) were offered 

and received into evidence.  At the close of the evidentiary 

portion of the hearing on February 24, 2006, the undersigned 

established the deadline for filing proposed recommended orders 

at 30 days from the date of the filing of the hearing transcript 

with the DOAH. 

The Transcript of the final hearing (consisting of two 

volumes) was filed with the DOAH on March 31, 2006.  

Accordingly, proposed recommended orders had to be filed no 

later than Monday, May 1, 2006.   

On May 1, 2006, American timely filed a Proposed 

Recommended Order, which has been carefully considered by the 

undersigned.  To date, Petitioners have not filed any post-

hearing submittals. 
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FINDINGS OF FACT 

Based on the evidence adduced at hearing, and the record as 

a whole, the following findings of fact are made to supplement 

and clarify the extensive factual stipulations set forth in the 

parties' February 23, 2006, Corrected Joint Prehearing 

Stipulation2: 

1.  Petitioners are both Hispanic. 

2.  Hispanics represent a substantial portion of the 

workforce in American's maintenance department at Miami 

International Airport (MIA). 

3.  Among these Hispanic employees in the maintenance 

department are those who occupy supervisory positions. 

4.  American’s Vice-President for Maintenance, Danny 

Martinez, is Hispanic. 

5.  As aviation maintenance technicians for American, 

Petitioners' job duties, as set forth in the written job 

description for the position, were as follows: 

In addition to the work specified for the 
Junior Aviation Maintenance Technician, an 
Aviation Maintenance Technician's 
responsibility also includes the following:  
troubleshooting, individually or with Crew 
Chief, management or professional direction, 
disassembly, checking and cleaning, 
repairing, replacing, testing, adjusting, 
assembling, installing, servicing, 
fabricating, taxing or towing airplanes 
and/or run-up engines, de-icing aircraft, 
required to maintain the airworthiness of 
aircraft and all their components while in 
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service or while undergoing overhaul and/or 
modification.  Certifies for quality of own 
workmanship, including signing mechanical 
flight releases for all work done on field 
work.  In those work positions where stock 
chasers are not utilized and/or available at 
the time may chase own parts.  May have 
other Mechanic personnel assigned to assist 
him/her in completing an assignment.  Works 
according to FAA and Company regulations and 
procedures and instructions from Crew Chief 
or supervisor.  Completes forms connected 
with work assignments according to 
established procedures and communicates with 
other Company personnel as required in a 
manner designated by the Company. 
 
Performs the following duties as assigned:  
cleaning of aircraft windshields; 
connection/removing ground power and ground 
start units; pushing out/towing of aircraft 
and related guideman functions, 
fueling/defueling, de-icing of aircraft. 
 

6.  At all times material to the instant cases, Petitioners 

were members of a collective bargaining unit represented by the 

Transport Workers Union of America (TWU) and covered by a 

collective bargaining agreement between American and the TWU 

(TWU Contract), which contained the following provisions, among 

others: 

ARTICLE 28- NO DISCRIMINATION, AND 
RECOGNITION OF RIGHTS AND COMPLIANCE 
 
(a)  The Company and the Union agree to make 
it a matter of record in this Agreement that 
in accordance with the established policy of 
the Company and the Union, the provisions of 
this Agreement will apply equally to all 
employees regardless of sex, color, race, 
creed, age, religious preferences, status as 
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a veteran or military reservist, disability, 
or national origin. 
 
(b)  The Union recognizes that the Company 
will have sole jurisdiction of the 
management and operation of its business, 
the direction of its working force, the 
right to maintain discipline and efficiency 
in its hangars, stations, shops, or other 
places of employment, and the right of the 
Company to hire, discipline, and discharge 
employees for just cause, subject to the 
provisions of this Agreement.  It is agreed 
that the rights of management not enumerated 
in this Article will not be deemed to 
exclude other preexisting rights of 
management not enumerated which do not 
conflict with other provisions of the 
Agreement. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(e)  Copies of the Peak Performance Through 
Commitment (PPC) Program will be available 
to all employees upon request.  Any changes 
to the PPC Program will be provided and 
explained to the TWU prior to 
implementation. 
 
ARTICLE 29-  REPRESENTATION 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(f)  The Union does not question the right 
of the Company supervisors to manage and 
supervise the work force and make reasonable 
inquiries of employees, individually or 
collectively, in the normal course of work.  
In meetings for the purpose of investigation 
of any matter which may eventuate in the 
application of discipline or dismissal, or 
when written statements may be required, or 
of sufficient importance for the Company to 
have witnesses present, or to necessitate 
the presence of more than the Company 
supervisor, or during reasonable cause or 
post accident drug/alcohol testing as 



 10

provided in Article 29(h), the Company will 
inform the employee of his right to have 
Union representation present.  If the 
employee refuses representation, the 
supervisor's record will reflect this 
refusal. 
 
(1)  At the start of a meeting under the 
provisions of Article 29(f), the Company 
will, except in rare and unusual 
circumstances, indicate the reason that 
causes the meeting and then provide an 
opportunity for the employee and his Union 
representative to confer for a reasonable 
period of time.  Following that period, the 
29(f) meeting will be reconvened and 
continue until concluded by the supervisor. 
 
(2)  Before written notification of 
discipline or dismissal is given, an 
employee will be afforded the opportunity to 
discuss the matter with his supervisor.  If 
he desires, he will have a Union 
representative in the discussion. . . . 
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 30-  DISMISSAL 
 
(a)  An employee who has passed his 
probationary period will not be dismissed 
from the service of the Company without 
written notification of that action.  The 
notification will include the reason or 
reasons for his dismissal.  Appeal from 
dismissal will be made, in writing, by the 
employee within seven (7) calendar days 
after receiving the notification and will be 
addressed to the Chief Operating Officer, 
with a copy to the appropriate Human 
Resources Office.  The Chief Operating 
Officer will fully investigate the matter 
and render a written decision as soon as 
possible, but not later than twelve (12) 
calendar days following his receipt of the 
appeal, unless mutually agreed otherwise.   
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A copy of the written decision will be 
provided to the Union. 
 
          *         *          * 
 
(b)  If the decision of the Chief Operating 
Officer is not satisfactory to the employee, 
the dismissal and decision will be appealed 
in accordance with Article 30(c), provided, 
however, the appeal must be submitted within 
twenty (20) calendar days of receipt of the 
decision rendered by the Chief Operating 
Officer. 
 
(c)  An appeal from the decision of the 
Chief Operating Officer will be submitted to 
the appropriate Area Board of Adjustment in 
accordance with Article 32. . . .  
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 31-  GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 
 
(a)  An employee who believes that he has 
been unjustly dealt with, or that any 
provision of this Agreement has not been 
properly applied or interpreted, or against 
whom the Company has issued written 
disciplinary action, may submit his 
grievance in person or through his 
representatives within seven (7) calendar 
days.  The grievance will be presented to 
his immediate supervisor, who will evaluate 
the grievance or complaint and render a 
written decision as soon as possible, but 
not later than seven (7) calendar days 
following his receipt of the  
grievance. . . .  
 
(b)  If the written decision of the 
immediate supervisor is not satisfactory to 
the employee whose grievance is being 
considered, it may be appealed within ten 
(10) calendar to the Chief Operating 
Officer, with a copy to the appropriate 
Human Resources Office.  The Chief Operating 
Officer will fully investigate the matter 
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and will render a written decision as soon 
as possible, but not later than twelve (12) 
calendar days, unless mutually agreed 
otherwise, following his receipt of the 
appeal. . . . 
 
(c)  If the decision of the Chief Operating 
Officer is not satisfactory to the employee, 
the grievance and the decision may be 
appealed to the System Board of Adjustment, 
as provided for in Article 32. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 32-  BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(c)  Area Board of Adjustment, Discipline 
and Dismissal Cases 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(2)  Each Area Board will be composed on one 
member appointed by the Company, one member 
appointed by the Union, and a neutral 
referee acting as Chairman. . . . 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(d)  Procedures Generally Applicable to the 
Boards 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(6)  Employees and the Company may be 
represented at Board hearing by such person 
or persons as they may choose and designate.  
Evidence may be presented either orally or 
in writing, or both.  The advocates will 
exchange all documents they may enter and 
the names of witnesses they may call in 
their direct case not later than ten (10) 
calendar days prior to the date set for 
hearing.  Nothing in this paragraph will 
require either advocate to present the 
documents or the witnesses provided above 
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during the course of the hearing.  The 
advocates will not be restricted from 
entering documents or calling witnesses that 
become known subsequent to the ten (10) ten 
calendar day exchange, provided a minimum of 
forty-eight (48) hours notice is provided to 
the other party and a copies are submitted 
to the other party prior to the presentation 
of the direct case.  The party receiving the 
late document or witness has the option to 
postpone the hearing in light of the new 
document or witness. 
 
(7)  Upon the request of either party to the 
dispute, or of two (2) Board members, the 
neutral referee will summon witnesses to 
testify at Board hearing.  The Company will 
cooperate to ensure that all witnesses 
summoned by the board will appear in a 
timely fashion.  Reasonable requests by the 
Union for employee witnesses will be 
honored.  The requests for witnesses will 
normally not be greater than the number, 
which can be spared without interference 
with the service of the Company.  Disputes 
arising from this provision will be 
immediately referred to the Director of the 
Air Transport Division and the Vice 
President-Employee Relations, or their 
respective designees, for resolution. 
 
(8)  A majority of all members of a Board 
will be sufficient to make a finding or a 
decision with respect to any dispute 
properly before it, and such finding or 
decision will be final and binding upon the 
parties to such dispute. . . .  
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 36-  MEAL PERIODS 
 
(a)  Meal periods will be thirty minutes, 
except when a longer period is agreed upon 
between the parties. 
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(b)  Meal periods will be scheduled to begin 
not earlier than three (3) hours after 
commencement of work that day and not later 
than five hours after commencement of work 
that day.  The commencement of work is from 
the start of the employee's regular shift.  
If an employee is not scheduled for a meal 
period within the foregoing time span, the 
meal period will be provided immediately 
before or after it.  In the event that a 
meal period has not been provided in 
accordance with the foregoing, the employee 
is then free, if he so desires, to take his 
meal period. 
 

7.  At all times material to the instant cases, American 

had Rules of Conduct for its employees that (as permitted by 

Article 28(b) of the TWU Contract) were applicable to TWU-

represented bargaining unit members, including Petitioners.  

These Rules of Conduct provided, in pertinent part, as follows: 

As an American Airlines employee, you can 
expect a safe and productive workplace that 
ensures your ability to succeed and grow 
with your job.  The rules listed below 
represent the guidelines and principles that 
all employees work by at American. 
 
Attendance 
 
          *         *         * 
 
3.  During your tour of duty, remain in the 
area necessary for the efficient performance 
of your work. 
 
4.  Remain at work until your tour of duty 
ends unless you are authorized to leave 
early. 
 
          *         *         * 
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17.  Work carefully.  Observe posted or 
published regulations. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
Personal Conduct 
 
          *         *         * 
 
34.  Dishonesty of any kind in relations 
with the company, such as theft or pilferage 
of company property, the property of other 
employees or property of others entrusted to 
the company, or misrepresentation in 
obtaining employee benefits or privileges, 
will be grounds for dismissal and where the 
facts warrant, prosecution to the fullest 
extent of the law.  Employees charged with a 
criminal offense, on or off duty, may 
immediately be withheld from service.  Any 
action constituting a criminal offense, 
whether committed on duty or off duty, will 
be grounds for dismissal.  (Revision of this 
rule, April 10, 1984) 
 
          *         *         * 
 
Violations of any of the American Airlines 
Rules of Conduct (listed above) . . .  could 
be grounds for immediate termination 
depending of the severity of the incident or 
offense and the employee's record. . . .  
 

8.  At all times material to the instant cases, American 

had a Peak Performance Through Commitment Policy (PPC Policy) to 

deal with employee performance and disciplinary problems.  The 

policy, which (as permitted by Article 28(b) of the TWU 

Contract) was applicable to TWU-represented bargaining unit 

members, including Petitioners, provided, in pertinent part, as 

follows: 
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Peak Performance Through Commitment (PPC) is 
a program that fosters ongoing communication 
between managers and employees.  It 
encourages managers . . . to regularly 
recognize outstanding performance and to 
work together with employees to address and 
correct performance issues fairly. 
 
For the few employees whose performance does 
not respond to regular coaching and 
counseling, the following steps advise them 
that continued performance problems have 
serious consequences, ultimately leading to 
termination: 
 
-First Advisory for employees with problem 
performance or conduct who do not respond to 
coaching or counseling. 
 
-Second Advisory for employees whose 
performance fails to respond to initial 
corrective steps. 
 
-Career Decision Advisory for employees 
whose problem performance or conduct 
warrants termination.  They are given a paid 
Career Decision Day away from work to 
consider their future and continued 
employment with American Airlines. 
 
-Final Advisory for employees whose problem 
performance or conduct requires termination, 
or those who have failed to honor the Letter 
of Commitment signed after their Career 
Decision Day. 
 
Please note that steps can sometimes be 
skipped, in instances where the nature of 
the conduct is very serious. 
 
It is your responsibility as an employee to 
know the company's rules of conduct and 
performance standards for your job, and to 
consistently meet or exceed those standards.  
In the event that your performance does not 
measure up to the company's expectations, 
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your manager will work with you to identify 
the problem and outline steps to correct it. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
SERIOUS INCIDENTS OR OFFENSES 
 
Some violations of our guiding principles 
and rules of conduct will result in 
immediate termination.  For example, 
insubordination, violating our alcohol and 
drug policy, abusing travel privileges, 
aircraft damage, violations of the work 
environment policy, and job actions could be 
grounds for immediate termination, depending 
on the severity of the incident and the 
employee's record.  Hate-related conduct and 
dishonesty will always result in 
termination.  In cases when immediate 
termination may be appropriate but 
additional information is needed, the 
employee may be withheld from service while 
an investigation is conducted. 
 

9.  At all times material to the instant case, Petitioners' 

regular shifts were eight and a half hours, including an unpaid, 

thirty minute "meal period" (to which TWU-represented bargaining 

unit members were entitled under Article 36 of the TWU 

Contract).   

10.  Although they were paid to perform eight hours of work 

during their eight and a half hour shifts, TWU-represented 

bargaining unit members, including Petitioners, were, in 

practice, allowed to take up to an hour for their meals, without 

penalty.  

11.  TWU-represented bargaining unit members "clocked in" 

at the beginning of their shift and "clocked out" at the end of 
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their shift.  They were expected to remain "on the clock" during 

their "meal periods" (which, as noted above, were to be no 

longer than one hour). 

12.  During his eight and a half hour shift which began on 

July 30, 2004, Petitioner Castellanos was assigned to perform a 

"routine 'A' [safety] check" on a Boeing 757 aircraft, an 

assignment it should have taken a "well qualified [aviation 

maintenance technician] working quickly but carefully" 

approximately four hours to complete. 

13.  At the time he left MIA that evening to go to the 

Quench nightclub, Mr. Castellanos was two hours and 15 minutes 

into his shift. 

14.  During his eight and a half hour shift which began on 

July 30, 2004, Petitioner Pena was assigned to perform "PS 

checks" on two Boeing 737 aircraft, an assignment it should have 

taken a "well qualified [aviation maintenance technician] 

working quickly but carefully" at least six hours to complete. 

15.  At the time he left MIA that evening to go to the 

Quench nightclub, Mr. Pena was three hours and 45 minutes into 

his shift. 

16.  Walter Philbrick, an investigator in American's 

corporate security department, covertly followed Petitioners 

when they left MIA that evening and kept them under surveillance 

until their return almost four hours later. 
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17.  Petitioners did not clock out until following the end 

of their shifts on July 31, 2004.  In so doing, they effectively 

claimed full pay for the shifts, notwithstanding that, during 

the shifts, they had been off the worksite, engaged in non-work-

related activity, for well in excess of the one hour they were 

allowed for "meal periods."  

18.  Mr. Philbrick prepared and submitted a report 

detailing what he had observed as to Petitioners' movements and 

conduct during the time that they had been under his 

surveillance.  

19.  Mike Smith is American's maintenance department 

station manager at MIA.  He is "responsible for the entire 

[American] maintenance operation in Miami." 

20.  Mr. Smith assigned his subordinate, Anthony DeGrazia, 

a day shift production manager at MIA, the task of looking into, 

and taking the appropriate action on behalf of management in 

response to, the matters described in Mr. Philbrick's report.  

21.  Neither Mr. Smith nor Mr. DeGrazia is Hispanic. 

22.  Mr. DeGrazia met separately with both Mr. Pena and Mr. 

Castellanos.  The meetings were held in accordance with the 

provisions of Article 29(f) of the TWU Contract. 

23.  Before conducting the meetings, Mr. DeGrazia had 

reviewed Mr. Philbrick's report. 
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24.  Mr. Castellanos stated, among other things, the 

following in his meeting with Mr. DeGrazia:  on the evening in 

question, he was trying to complete his assignment as fast as 

possible because he wanted to have an alcoholic beverage; that 

evening, he was "away from work" for approximately four hours, 

which he knew was wrong; and he and Mr. Pena had engaged in 

similar activity on perhaps six or seven previous occasions. 

25.  Mr. Pena stated, among other things, the following in 

his meeting with Mr. DeGrazia:  on the evening in question, he 

was "off the field" for three to four hours, which he knew was 

not "okay"; this was something he had done "sometimes" in the 

past; and American was a "great company" to work for. 

26.  Based on his review of Mr. Philbrick's report and the 

information he had obtained from Petitioners, Mr. DeGrazia 

concluded that Petitioners had committed "time clock fraud" in 

violation of Rule 34 of American's Rules of Conduct and that 

they therefore, in accordance with American's policy that 

"dishonesty will always result in termination" (as expressed in 

the PPC Policy), should be terminated. 

27.  Before taking such action, Mr. DeGrazia consulted with 

Mr. Smith and "someone" from American's human resources 

department, who both "concurred" with Mr. DeGrazia that 

termination was the appropriate action to take against 

Petitioners. 
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28.  On August 12, 2004, Mr. DeGrazia issued Final 

Advisories terminating Petitioners' employment. 

29.  The Final Advisory given to Mr. Castellanos read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

On Friday, July 30, 2004, your scheduled 
tour of duty was 2230-0700.  During your 
scheduled shift you were assigned to 
complete an A-check on a 757 aircraft. 
 
At approximately 0045, Corporate Security 
observed you leaving the premises and going 
into a nightclub in Coconut Grove.  While 
there, you were observed at the bar drinking 
from a plastic cup.  You were observed 
leaving the nightclub at 0315 and driving 
towards the airport.  By your own account, 
you returned to the airport approximately 
0400. 
 
During a company investigation, you admitted 
to leaving the premises, during your 
scheduled tour of duty and going to a 
restaurant/bar.  Further, you admitted to 
consuming alcoholic beverages.  
Additionally, when asked how it was possible 
for you to complete your assignment in such 
a short amount of time you stated that you 
were, "trying to complete the job as fast as 
I can because I was getting the urge of 
getting a drink." 
 
Based on the above information I have 
concluded that your actions fall far short 
of that which may be reasonably expected of 
our employees and are a direct violation of 
American Airlines' Rules of Conduct, Rules 
3, 4, 17, and 34 . . . . 
 
In view of the above rule violations your 
employment with American Airlines is hereby 
terminated effective today, August 12, 2004. 
 
          *         *         * 



 22

 
30.  The Final Advisory given to Mr. Pena read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

On Friday, July 30, 2004, your scheduled 
tour of duty was 2100-0530.  During your 
scheduled shift you were assigned to 
complete two PS-checks on 737 aircraft. 
 
At approximately 0045, Corporate Security 
observed you leaving the premises and going 
into a nightclub in Coconut Grove.  While 
there, you were observed at the bar drinking 
from a plastic cup.  You were observed 
leaving the nightclub at 0315 and driving 
towards the airport.  By your own account, 
you returned to the airport approximately 
0400. 
 
During a company investigation, you admitted 
to leaving the premises, during your 
scheduled tour of duty and going to a 
restaurant/bar.  Further, you admitted to 
consuming alcoholic beverages.  
Additionally, when you[] were asked if it is 
acceptable to go to lunch for 3-4 hours you 
stated, "no, according to Company Rules, 
it's not OK." 
 
Based on the above information I have 
concluded that your actions fall far short 
of that which may be reasonably expected of 
our employees and are a direct violation of 
American Airlines' Rules of Conduct, Rules 
3, 4, and 34 . . . . 
 
In view of the above rule violations your 
employment with American Airlines is hereby 
terminated effective today, August 12, 2004. 
 
          *         *         * 
 

31.  That Petitioners were Hispanic played no role 

whatsoever in Mr. DeGrazia's decision to terminate them.   
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Mr. DeGrazia terminated Petitioners because, and only because, 

he believed that they had engaged in dishonesty by committing 

"time clock fraud." 

32.  Mr. DeGrazia has never encountered another situation, 

in his capacity as a production manager for American, where an 

aviation maintenance technician over whom he had disciplinary 

authority engaged in conduct comparable to the conduct for which 

he terminated Petitioners. 

33.  No one has ever reported to him, nor has he ever 

observed, any aviation maintenance technician other than 

Petitioners taking "meal periods" that were longer than an hour 

while remaining "on the clock." 

34.  Petitioners both grieved their terminations pursuant 

to Article 31 of the TWU Contract.  Neither of them advanced any 

allegations of anti-Hispanic discrimination in his grievance. 

35.  Petitioners' grievances were ultimately denied on 

September 9, 2004, by William Cade, American's managing director 

for maintenance.   

36.  Petitioners appealed the denial of their grievances to 

the American and TWU Area Board of Adjustment for Miami, Florida 

(Board), in accordance with Article 32 of the TWU Contract, 

which provided for "final and binding" arbitration of disputes 

arising under the contract. 
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37.  A consolidated evidentiary hearing was held before the 

Board on April 28, 2005.  At the hearing, Petitioners were 

represented by counsel.  Through counsel, they called and cross-

examined witnesses, submitted documentary evidence, and 

presented argument.  Neither of them testified. 

38.  The Board issued a decision on June 27, 2005, denying 

Petitioners' grievances.  The TWU Board member dissented.  The 

Discussion and Opinion portion of the decision read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

There is no dispute that the rule violations 
by grievants['] actions on July 30, 2004 
constituted time card fraud and violation of 
rules relating to remaining at work.  This 
was not some minor taking of time, such as 
overstaying lunch for a shortened period.  
It was a well-planned event.  They had with 
them a change of clothes - in effect "party 
clothes" apropos to a late night-early 
morning South Florida nightclub.  They had 
even done this several times before. 
 
Once at this nightclub they actually drank 
very little.  Grievant Pena had two drinks 
and grievant Castellanos appeared to have 
just one.  In fact, when he was later tested 
after his return to work almost five hours 
later, the result was negative for drugs and 
alcohol.  Clearly, they failed to remain at 
work for their tours of duty in violation of 
Rules 3 and 4.  These rules, however, do not 
by themselves call for immediate discharge 
nor do any of the Company documents relating 
to rules, such as its PPC, refer to them as 
serious violations that would incur 
discharge. 
 
The seriousness here concerns the grievants' 
badging out after their eight-hour tour and 
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being paid for eight hours, almost five of 
which they did not work.  There is no 
question that this is time card fraud and as 
such it involves dishonesty that is covered 
by Rule 34's "dishonesty of any kind."  
Numerous arbitrators for the parties have 
found such conduct to be violative of Rule 
34 and have concluded that stealing time 
from the Company is dishonesty that requires 
immediate dismissal. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
[T]he grievants engaged in this misconduct 
on multiple occasions that involved more 
than half of their shift being spent at a 
nightclub.  And they knew it was wrong as 
they readily admitted when finally caught.  
Mitigation based on the grievants' EAP 
involvement is insufficient to overcome and 
reduce in any fashion their core 
responsibility to be honest employees and 
abide by all Company rules and regulations.  
The Company made this clear enough in its 
current Drug and Alcohol policy, and, as 
seen, other Boards have found it reasonable, 
as does this Board. 
 
To all of this the Union argues that there 
are other mitigating factors - seniority, 
disparate treatment, failure to consider 
employment records and a common practice 
permitting employees to extend lunch breaks.  
As to the latter, there is no evidence that 
any employee has been allowed to stay away 
from work for almost five hours with the 
knowledge or consent of management at any 
level.  There is some evidence of employees 
overstaying the break by 30 minutes, of 
employees going for food for the crew and 
arriving back late and even some two-hour 
absences.  None of this is comparable to the 
grievants' conduct.  
 
Nor is the evidence concerning supervisor 
Delgadillo enough to warrant the finding of 
a practice.  She was not Pena's supervisor.  
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She called grievant Castellanos' cell, but 
that alone does not mean that she knew he 
was off several hours at that point 
socializing and drinking in Coconut Grove on 
July 30 or at other times.  She may have 
gone out with them while she was a mechanic, 
but the evidence does not show that she went 
for these long journeys to drink and 
socialize at a night club.  Most 
importantly, the grievants never claimed a 
practice existed but instead readily 
admitted at the 29(f)s that their conduct 
was wrong and they violated Company rules. 
 
As to the disparate treatment incidents, 
although the dishonesty issue appears 
similar, different treatment only becomes 
disparate when the employees being compared 
also have factual situations and records 
that are similar.  The comparators here did 
not leave work on more than one occasion, or 
on any occasion, for four hours or more to 
drink and socialize in a nightclub.  Thus, 
Mora's 45-minute late punch-in resulted from 
his retrieving his drivers' license; he then 
immediately informed management of what he 
did.  He did not have to be put under 
security surveillance for this type of 
conduct occurring in the past.  Although his 
30-minute extended lunch was part of the 
practice referred to above, it hardly 
qualifies as like conduct when compared to 
the grievants' activities. 
 
The claim by Vizcaino that he was sick when 
he used his Company travel privilege is the 
type of violation referred to the Travel 
Abuse Committee under a rule penalizing 
employees by suspending their travel 
privileges.  The facts of that incident and 
the reasoning of this committee are not 
known to make any clear and relevant 
comparison.  Even if accepted as a valid 
comparison, it is only one employee incident 
that by itself is insufficient to show that 
management disparately treated these 
grievants.  Nor is their any proof that Rule 
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34 was involved in either of these 
situations. 
 
Manager DeGrazia disclosed that he did not 
consider the grievants' prior record or 
their seniority.  He explained that the 
seriousness of their conduct was sufficient 
for his decision.  The Board fully 
recognizes that the grievants cooperated 
during the investigation, had no prior 
discipline, and had seniority from 1989 and 
1996.  Each of these factors is significant 
in assessing the suitability of the 
penalties.  But it is well established by 
the parties and even in arbitration cases 
involving outside parties, that in light of 
the gravity of time card fraud, these 
factors need not be evaluated.  The Chairman 
notes nonetheless, that seniority and work 
records cannot be entirely ignored.  But 
here, the grievants' propensity in the past 
to engage in this same outlandish conduct, 
and to do so undetected, significantly 
minimized, for mitigation purposes, much of 
their good record and seniority. 
 

39.  Petitioners subsequently filed employment 

discrimination charges with the FCHR, alleging for the first 

time that their terminations were products of anti-Hispanic 

discrimination. 

40.  There has been no persuasive showing made, in support 

in these allegations, that the decision to terminate them was 

motivated by anything other than legitimate business 

considerations. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

41.  The Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992 (Act) is codified 

in Sections 760.01 through 760.11, Florida Statutes, and Section 
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509.092, Florida Statutes.  It "is patterned after Title VII of 

the [federal] Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. §2000e-2" and 

therefore "federal case law dealing with Title VII is 

applicable."  Florida Department of Community Affairs v. Bryant, 

586 So. 2d 1205, 1209 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991). 

42.  Among other things, the Act makes certain acts 

"unlawful employment practices" and gives the FCHR the 

authority, if it finds following an administrative hearing 

conducted pursuant to Sections 120.569 and 120.57, Florida 

Statutes, that an "unlawful employment practice" has occurred, 

to issue an order "prohibiting the practice and providing 

affirmative relief from the effects of the practice, including 

back pay."  §§ 760.10 and 760.11(6), Fla. Stat.  

43.  To obtain such relief from the FCHR, a person who 

claims to have been the victim of an "unlawful employment 

practice" must, "within 365 days of the alleged violation," file 

a complaint ("contain[ing] a short and plain statement of the 

facts describing the violation and the relief sought") with the 

FCHR, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, or "any unit 

of government of the state which is a fair-employment-practice 

agency under 29 C.F.R. ss. 1601.70-1601.80."  § 760.11(1), Fla. 

Stat.  This 365-day period is a "limitations period" that can be 

"be equitably tolled, but . . . only [based on the] acts or 

circumstances . . . enumerated in section 95.051," Florida 
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Statutes.  Greene v. Seminole Electric Co-op., Inc., 701 So. 2d 

646, 648 (Fla. 5th DCA 1997). 

44.  "[O]nly those claims that are fairly encompassed 

within a [timely-filed complaint] can be the subject of [an 

administrative hearing conducted pursuant to Sections 120.569 

and 120.57, Florida Statutes]" and any subsequent FCHR award of 

relief to the complainant.  Chambers v. American Trans Air, 

Inc., 17 F.3d 998, 1003 (7th Cir. 1994). 

45.  The "unlawful employment practices" prohibited by the 

Act include those described in Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida 

Statutes, which provides as follows: 

It is an unlawful employment practice for an 
employer:[3]  
 
(1)(a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to 
hire any individual, or otherwise to 
discriminate against any individual with 
respect to compensation, terms, conditions, 
or privileges of employment, because of such 
individual's race, color, religion, sex, 
national origin, age, handicap, or marital 
status. 
 

46.  In the instant consolidated cases, Petitioners have 

alleged that American committed such "unlawful employment 

practices" when it terminated their employment based on their 

"national origin (Hispanic)."  

47.  Petitioners had the burden of proving, at the 

administrative hearing held in these cases, that they were the 

victims of such discriminatorily motivated action.  See 
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Department of Banking and Finance Division of Securities and 

Investor Protection v. Osborne Stern and Company, 670 So. 2d 

932, 934 (Fla. 1996)("'The general rule is that a party 

asserting the affirmative of an issue has the burden of 

presenting evidence as to that issue."'); Florida Department of 

Health and Rehabilitative Services v. Career Service Commission, 

289 So. 2d 412, 414 (Fla. 4th DCA 1974)("[T]he burden of proof 

is 'on the party asserting the affirmative of an issue before an 

administrative tribunal.'"); Hong v. Children's Memorial 

Hospital, 993 F.2d 1257, 1261 (7th Cir. 1993)("To ultimately 

prevail on a disparate treatment claim under Title VII, the 

plaintiff must prove that she was a victim of intentional 

discrimination."); and Mack v. County of Cook, 827 F. Supp. 

1381, 1385 (N.D. Ill. 1993)("To prevail on a racially-based 

discriminatory discharge claim under Title VII, Mack must prove 

that she was a victim of intentional discrimination."). 

48.  "Discriminatory intent may be established through 

direct or indirect circumstantial evidence."  Johnson v. 

Hamrick, 155 F. Supp. 2d 1355, 1377 (N.D. Ga. 2001); see also 

United States Postal Service Board of Governors v. Aikens, 460 

U.S. 711, 714 (1983)("As in any lawsuit, the plaintiff [in a 

Title VII action] may prove his case by direct or circumstantial 

evidence.  The trier of fact should consider all the evidence, 

giving it whatever weight and credence it deserves.").  
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49.  "Direct evidence is evidence that, if believed, would 

prove the existence of discriminatory intent without resort to 

inference or presumption."  King v. La Playa-De Varadero 

Restaurant, No. 02-2502 (Fla. DOAH February 19, 

2003)(Recommended Order).  "If the [complainant] offers direct 

evidence and the trier of fact accepts that evidence, then the 

[complainant] has proven discrimination."   Maynard v. Board of 

Regents, 342 F.3d 1281, 1289 (11th Cir. 2003). 

50.  "[D]irect evidence is composed of 'only the most 

blatant remarks, whose intent could be nothing other than to 

discriminate' on the basis of some impermissible factor. . . .  

If an alleged statement at best merely suggests a discriminatory 

motive, then it is by definition only circumstantial evidence."  

Schoenfeld v. Babbitt, 168 F.3d 1257, 1266 (11th Cir. 1999).  

Likewise, a statement "that is subject to more than one 

interpretation . . . does not constitute direct evidence."  

Merritt v. Dillard Paper Co., 120 F.3d 1181, 1189 (11th Cir. 

1997).   

51.  "[D]irect evidence of intent is often unavailable."  

Shealy v. City of Albany, Ga., 89 F.3d 804, 806 (11th Cir. 

1996).  For this reason, those who claim to be victims of 

discrimination "are permitted to establish their cases through 

inferential and circumstantial proof."  Kline v. Tennessee 

Valley Authority, 128 F.3d 337, 348 (6th Cir. 1997).  
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52.  Where a complainant attempts to prove intentional 

discrimination using circumstantial evidence, the "shifting 

burden framework established by the [United States] Supreme 

Court in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 93 S. 

Ct. 1817, 36 L.Ed.2d 668 (1973) and Texas Dep't of Community 

Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 101 S. Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 

207 (1981)" is applied.  "Under this framework, the 

[complainant] has the initial burden of establishing a prima 

facie case of discrimination.  If [the complainant] meets that 

burden, then an inference arises that the challenged action was 

motivated by a discriminatory intent.  The burden then shifts to 

the employer to 'articulate' a legitimate, non-discriminatory 

reason for its action.[4]  If the employer successfully 

articulates such a reason, then the burden shifts back to the 

[complainant] to show that the proffered reason is really 

pretext for unlawful discrimination."  Schoenfeld, 168 F.3d at 

1267 (citations omitted).  "The analysis of pretext focuses only 

on what the decisionmaker, and not anyone else, sincerely 

believed."  Little v. Illinois Department of Revenue, 369 F.3d 

1007, 1015 (7th Cir. 2004); see also Schaffner v. Glencoe Park 

District, 256 F.3d 616, 622 (7th Cir. 2001)("[T]the Park 

District stated that it did not promote Schaffner because it 

believed she was unable to work well with others.  Schaffner 

argues that there is a genuine issue of material fact regarding 
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whether she could work well with others.  The district court 

agreed with her, based on the affidavit of one of her co-workers 

and the affidavits of several parents whose children had 

participated in the Kids' Club.  However, the issue is not 

whether Schaffner worked well with others, but whether the Park 

District honestly believed that she did not.  In order to rebut 

the Park District's articulated reason, Schaffner must present 

evidence that it did not believe its own assessment. . . .  The 

affidavits of parents and of Schaffner's coworkers simply do not 

contradict whether the Park District honestly believed Schaffner 

worked well with others. . . .  Because Schaffner did not 

present any evidence to contradict the Park District's honest, 

albeit possibly mistaken belief (as opposed to the underlying 

truth of that belief), she may not overcome the Park District's 

second articulated reason for not promoting her."); Komel v. 

Jewel Cos., 874 F.2d 472, 475 (7th Cir. 1989)("[T]he fact that 

the employee takes issue in general terms with the employer's 

overall evaluation is not sufficient to create a triable issue 

on pretext.  As we have recently stated, the employee's 'own 

self-interested assertions [even where accompanied by the 

conclusory statements of a co-worker] concerning her abilities 

are not in themselves sufficient to raise a genuine issue of 

material fact.'"); and Smith v. Flax, 618 F.2d 1062, 1067 (4th 

Cir. 1980)("Smith, of course, testified that he had versatility, 
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and that his competence as an analyst was not confined to the 

field of logistics.  Smith's perception of himself, however, is 

not relevant.  It is the perception of the decision maker which 

is relevant."). 

53.  "Although the intermediate burdens of production shift 

back and forth, the ultimate burden of persuading the trier of 

fact that the employer intentionally discriminated against the 

employee remains at all times with the plaintiff."  EEOC v. 

Joe's Stone Crabs, Inc., 296 F.3d 1265, 1273 (11th Cir. 2002); 

see also Brand v. Florida Power Corp., 633 So. 2d 504, 507 (Fla. 

1st DCA 1994)("Whether or not the defendant satisfies its burden 

of production showing legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for 

the action taken is immaterial insofar as the ultimate burden of 

persuasion is concerned, which remains with the plaintiff."). 

54.  "In a case alleging discriminatory discharge or 

termination, [establishing a prima facie case] may be 

accomplished by showing the following:  (1) [the discharged 

employee] is a member of a protected class; (2) she was 

qualified for the position from which she was terminated; (3) 

she was terminated; and (4) she was replaced by someone who was 

not a member of her protected class or a similarly situated 

employee who was not a member of her protected class engaged in 

comparable conduct and was not discharged."  Boex v. OFS Fitel, 

LLC, 339 F. Supp. 2d 1352, 1360 (D. Ga. 2004); see also Maynard, 
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342 F.3d at 1289 ("To prevail on a claim for discrimination 

under Title VII based on circumstantial evidence, Maynard must 

show that:  (1) he is a member of a protected class; (2) he was 

qualified for the position; (3) he suffered an adverse 

employment action; and (4) he was replaced by a person outside 

his protected class or was treated less favorably than a 

similarly-situated individual outside his protected class.").   

55.  "To show that employees are similarly situated, the 

[complainant] must establish that the employees are 'similarly 

situated in all relevant respects.'  The comparator must be 

[shown to be] 'nearly identical' to the [complainant] to prevent 

courts from second-guessing a reasonable decision by the 

employer."  Hammons v. George C. Wallace State Community 

College, No. 05-14962, 2006 U.S. App. LEXIS 6396 *10 (11th Cir. 

March 16, 2006)(citation omitted).  "This normally entails a 

showing that the two employees [the complainant and the 

comparator] dealt with the same supervisor, were subject to the 

same standards, and had engaged in similar conduct without such 

differentiating or mitigating circumstances as would distinguish 

their conduct or the employer's treatment of them."  Radue v. 

Kimberly-Clark Corp., 219 F.3d 612, 617-618 (7th Cir. 2000); see 

also Lopez v. Micro Center Sales Corp., 109 Fed. Appx. 114, 117 

(7th Cir. 2004)("In determining whether employees are similarly 

situated, courts balance a number of factors including whether 
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employees were disciplined by a common decisionmaker.  But as 

the district court noted, Lopez was terminated by Myers and 

Miller, not Stiles. . . .  None of the other employees whom 

Lopez asserts were similarly situated were terminated by Myers 

and Miller.")(citations omitted); and Patterson v. Avery 

Dennison Corp., 281 F.3d 676, 680 (7th Cir. 2002)("It is clear 

that Meyer was not similarly situated to Patterson because they 

reported to different supervisors and had different levels of 

experience and job responsibilities."). 

56.  Where the administrative law judge does not halt the 

proceedings "for lack of a prima facie case and the action has 

been fully tried, it is no longer relevant whether the 

[complainant] actually established a prima facie case.  At that 

point, the only relevant inquiry is the ultimate, factual issue 

of intentional discrimination. . . .  [W]hether or not [the 

complainant] actually established a prima facie case is relevant 

only in the sense that a prima facie case constitutes some 

circumstantial evidence of intentional discrimination."   Green 

v. School Board of Hillsborough County, 25 F.3d 974, 978 (11th 

Cir. 1994)(citation omitted); see also Aikens, 460 U.S. at 713-

715 ("Because this case was fully tried on the merits, it is 

surprising to find the parties and the Court of Appeals still 

addressing the question whether Aikens made out a prima facie 

case.  We think that by framing the issue in these terms, they 
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have unnecessarily evaded the ultimate question of 

discrimination vel non. . . .  [W]hen the defendant fails to 

persuade the district court to dismiss the action for lack of a 

prima facie case, and responds to the plaintiff's proof by 

offering evidence of the reason for the plaintiff's rejection 

[as a candidate for promotion], the factfinder must then decide 

whether the rejection was discriminatory within the meaning of 

Title VII.  At this stage, the McDonnell-Burdine presumption 

'drops from the case,' and 'the factual inquiry proceeds to a 

new level of specificity.'  After Aikens presented his evidence 

to the District Court in this case, the Postal Service's 

witnesses testified that he was not promoted because he had 

turned down several lateral transfers that would have broadened 

his Postal Service experience.  The District Court was then in a 

position to decide the ultimate factual issue in the case. . . .  

Where the defendant has done everything that would be required 

of him if the plaintiff had properly made out a prima facie 

case, whether the plaintiff really did so is no longer relevant.  

The district court has before it all the evidence it needs to 

decide whether 'the defendant intentionally discriminated 

against the plaintiff.'")(citation omitted); Beaver v. Rayonier, 

Inc., 200 F.3d 723, 727 (11th Cir. 1999)("As an initial matter, 

Rayonier argues it is entitled to judgment as a matter of law 

because Beaver failed to establish a prima facie case.  That 
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argument, however, comes too late.  Because Rayonier failed to 

persuade the district court to dismiss the action for lack of a 

prima facie case and proceeded to put on evidence of a non-

discriminatory reason--i.e., an economically induced RIF--for 

terminating Beaver, Rayonier's attempt to persuade us to revisit 

whether Beaver established a prima facie case is foreclosed by 

binding precedent."); and Carmichael v. Birmingham Saw Works, 

738 F.2d 1126, 1129 (11th Cir. 1984)("The plaintiff has framed 

his attack on the trial court's findings largely in terms of 

whether the plaintiff made out a prima facie case of 

discrimination.  We are mindful, however, of the Supreme Court's 

admonition that when a disparate treatment case is fully tried, 

as this one was, both the trial and the appellate courts should 

proceed directly to the 'ultimate question' in the case:  

'whether the defendant intentionally discriminated against the 

plaintiff.'"). 

57.  In the instant case, Petitioners produced no direct 

evidence to support their claims that they had been the victims 

of intentional national origin discrimination on the part of 

American.  They therefore had to rely on circumstantial evidence 

to prove their claims.  A review of the evidentiary record 

reveals that Petitioners did not present sufficient 

circumstantial evidence to even establish a prima facie case of 

discrimination.  Their evidentiary presentation was devoid of 
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any persuasive evidence that either of them was "replaced by 

someone who was not a member of [their] protected class" or that 

"a similarly situated employee who was not a member of [their] 

protected class engaged in comparable conduct and was not 

discharged."  Both Petitioners testified that they felt that 

they were terminated because they were Hispanic.  Under no 

circumstances, however, is proof that, in essence, amounts to no 

more than mere speculation and self-serving belief on the part 

of the complainant concerning the motives of the employer 

sufficient, standing alone, to establish a prima facie case of 

intentional discrimination.  See Little v. Republic Refining 

Co., Ltd., 924 F.2d 93, 96 (5th Cir. 1991)("Little points to his 

own subjective belief that age motivated Boyd.  An age 

discrimination plaintiff's own good faith belief that his age 

motivated his employer's action is of little value."); Elliott 

v. Group Medical & Surgical Service, 714 F.2d 556, 567 (5th Cir. 

1983)("We are not prepared to hold that a subjective belief of 

discrimination, however genuine, can be the basis of judicial 

relief."); and Shiflett v. GE Fanuc Automation, 960 F. Supp. 

1022, 1031 (W.D. Va. 1997)("[A]ll too many leaps and 

unjustifiable inferences must be made before one can reasonably 

conclude that any causal connection exists between plaintiff's 

termination and his disability.  Nothing in the record, apart 

from plaintiff's private speculation, provides any reason to 
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believe there is such a connection.  But '[m]ere unsupported 

speculation, such as this, is not enough to defeat a summary 

judgment motion.'"). 

58.  American, for its part, not only advanced a 

legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for terminating 

Petitioners, to wit:  Petitioners' having committed "time clock 

fraud,"5 it affirmatively established that this reason was not 

pretextual, but rather was the real reason that Mr. DeGrazia 

decided to terminate their employment, and that Petitioners' 

being Hispanic was not a factor in his decision. 

59.  Under such circumstances, American cannot be found to 

have committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the 

employment discrimination charges filed by Petitioners, and said 

charges should therefore be dismissed.  

RECOMMENDATION 

Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 

Law, it is 

RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

issue a final order finding the American not guilty of the 

unlawful employment practices alleged by Petitioners and 

dismissing their employment discrimination charges. 
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DONE AND ENTERED this 15th day of May, 2006, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

 

S 
___________________________________ 

                         STUART M. LERNER 
                         Administrative Law Judge 
                         Division of Administrative Hearings 
                         The DeSoto Building 
                         1230 Apalachee Parkway 
                         Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
                         (850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
                         Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
                         www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
                         Filed with the Clerk of the 
                         Division of Administrative Hearings 

                    this 15th day of May, 2006. 
 
 

ENDNOTES 
 
1  All references to Florida Statutes in this Recommended Order 
are to Florida Statutes (2005). 
 
2  The undersigned has accepted these factual stipulations.  See 
Columbia Bank for Cooperatives v. Okeelanta Sugar Cooperative, 
52 So. 2d 670, 673 (Fla. 1951)("When a case is tried upon 
stipulated facts the stipulation is conclusive upon both the 
trial and appellate courts in respect to matters which may 
validly be made the subject of stipulation.  Indeed, on appeal 
neither party will be heard to suggest that the facts were other 
than as stipulated or that any material facts w[ere] omitted."); 
Schrimsher v. School Board of Palm Beach County, 694 So. 2d 856, 
863 (Fla. 4th DCA 1997)("The hearing officer is bound by the 
parties' stipulations."); and Palm Beach Community College v. 
Department of Administration, Division of Retirement, 579 So. 2d 
300, 302 (Fla. 4th DCA 1991)("When the parties agree that a case 
is to be tried upon stipulated facts, the stipulation is binding 
not only upon the parties but also upon the trial and reviewing 
courts.  In addition, no other or different facts will be 
presumed to exist."). 
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3  An "employer," as that term is used in the Act, is defined in 
Section 760.02(7), Florida Statutes, as "any person employing 15 
or more employees for each working day in each of 20 or more 
calendar weeks in the current or preceding calendar year, and 
any agent of such a person." 
 
4  "To 'articulate' does not mean 'to express in argument.'"  
Rodriguez v. General Motors Corporation, 904 F.2d 531, 533 (9th 
Cir. 1990).  "It means to produce evidence."  Id. 
 
5  Had Petitioners' made a prima facie showing of 
discrimination, the presumption of discrimination arising from 
such a showing would have been overcome by American's advancing 
this legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for their 
terminations. 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 

 
All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions  
to this recommended order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the final order in this case. 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 

JOHNNY PENA,                      ) 
                                  ) 
     Petitioner,                  ) 
                                  ) 
vs.                               )   Case No.  05-4136 
                                  ) 
AMERICAN AIRLINES,                ) 
                                  ) 
     Respondent.                  ) 
__________________________________) 
                                  ) 
JOSE CASTELLANOS,                 ) 
                                  ) 
     Petitioner,                  ) 
                                  ) 
vs.                               )   Case No.  05-4139 
                                  ) 
AMERICAN AIRLINES,                ) 
                                  ) 
     Respondent.                  ) 
__________________________________) 
 
 

RECOMMENDED ORDER 
 

Pursuant to notice, a hearing was conducted in these 

consolidated cases pursuant to Sections 120.569 and 120.57(1), 

Florida Statutes,1 before Stuart M. Lerner, a duly-designated 

administrative law judge of the Division of Administrative 

Hearings, on February 24, 2006, by video teleconference at sites 

in Miami and Tallahassee, Florida. 
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APPEARANCES 

For Petitioners:  Lee Friedland, Esquire 
                  Friedland & Associates, P.A. 
                  4486 Southwest 64th Avenue 
                  Davie, Florida  33314 
 
For Respondent:   Christopher P. Hammon, Esquire 

                       Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP 
                  5300 Wachovia Financial Center 
                  200 South Biscayne Boulevard 
                  Miami, Florida  33131  

 
STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

Whether American Airlines committed the unlawful employment 

practices alleged in the employment discrimination charges filed 

by Petitioners and, if so, what relief should Petitioners be 

granted by the Florida Commission on Human Relations. 

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

On July 1, 2005, Petitioner Jose Castellanos filed an 

employment discrimination charge with the Florida Commission on 

Human Relations (FCHR), alleging that American Airlines 

(American) terminated his employment "based on [his] national 

origin (Hispanic)."  On October 5, 2005, following the 

completion of its investigation of Mr. Castellanos' charge, the 

FCHR issued a Notice of Determination:  No Cause, advising that 

a determination had been made that "there [was] no reasonable 

cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice ha[d] 

occurred."  Mr. Castellanos, on or about November 4, 2005, filed 

a Petition for Relief with the FCHR.  On November 14, 2005, the 
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FCHR referred the matter to the Division of Administrative 

Hearings (DOAH) for the assignment of an administrative law 

judge to conduct a hearing on the allegations of employment 

discrimination made by Mr. Castellanos against American.  The 

DOAH Clerk docketed the case as DOAH Case No. 05-4139. 

On July 18, 2005, Petitioner Johnny Pena filed an 

employment discrimination charge with the FCHR, alleging that he 

was "terminated from [his] position as an Aircraft mechanic at 

American Airlines based on [his] national origin (Hispanic)."  

On October 5, 2005, following the completion of its 

investigation of Mr. Pena's charge, the FCHR issued a Notice of 

Determination:  No Cause, advising that a determination had been 

made that "there [was] no reasonable cause to believe that an 

unlawful employment practice ha[d] occurred."  Mr. Pena, on or 

about November 4, 2005, filed a Petition for Relief with the 

FCHR.  On November 14, 2005, the FCHR referred the matter to 

DOAH for the assignment of an administrative law judge to 

conduct a hearing on the allegations of employment 

discrimination made by Mr. Pena against American.  The DOAH 

Clerk docketed the case as DOAH Case No. 05-4136. 

On January 9, 2006, American filed an unopposed motion 

requesting that DOAH Case Nos. 05-4136 and 05-4139 be 

consolidated.  By order issued that same day (January 9, 2006), 

the motion was granted. 



 4

On February 23, 2006, the parties filed a Corrected Joint 

Prehearing Stipulation, which contained, among other things, the 

following "[c]oncise [s]tatement of the [n]ature of the 

[c]ontroversy" and "[c]oncise [s]tatement of [a]dmitted 

[f]acts": 

I.  CONCISE STATEMENT OF THE NATURE OF THE 
CONTROVERSY 
 
Petitioners were employed as mechanics 
(Aircraft Maintenance Technicians) at 
American's maintenance station at the Miami 
International Airport.  They were discharged 
from employment after they were found to 
have spent the latter half (about 4 hours) 
of their overnight work shift on Friday 
night, July 30, 2004, at a nightclub and 
about town, while claiming pay as if they 
had worked this complete shift.  Petitioners 
(both union members) grieved their discharge 
with American in accordance with the 
procedures established in their collective 
bargaining agreement, and the grievance was 
ultimately heard by a neutral arbitrator.  
The arbitrator denied Petitioners' 
grievances after a full evidentiary hearing 
and ruled that American had terminated their 
employment for good and just cause. 
 
Petitioners each filed a charge of 
discrimination against American with the 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
("FCHR") claiming that they were terminated 
because of their national origin, Hispanic.  
After investigation, the FCHR issued a no-
cause determination and dismissed the 
Petitioners' charges.  These petitions, now 
consolidated, follow. 
 
V.  CONCISE STATEMENT OF ADMITTED FACTS 
 
1.  Both petitioners were aviation 
maintenance technicians for American and 
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worked at Miami International Airport 
("MIA"). 
 
2.  On July 30, 2004, Pena's scheduled shift 
began at 9:00 p.m., and ended at 5:30 a.m. 
the next morning. 
 
3.  On July 30, 2004, Castellanos' scheduled 
shift began at 10:30 p.m., and ended at 7:00 
a.m. the next morning. 
 
4.  Both petitioners badged in at MIA at the 
start of their scheduled shifts. 
 
5.  Both petitioners left MIA at 
approximately 12:45 a.m. without badging out 
and without notifying their supervisor that 
they were leaving. 
 
6.  Both petitioners entered a black Ford 
Explorer and drove several miles to Coconut 
Grove, Florida. 
 
7.  At Coconut Grove, they parked their 
vehicle, changed out of their work uniforms 
and into "dress" clothes. 
 
8.  Both petitioners entered the Quench 
nightclub in Coconut Grove at approximately 
1:20 a.m. 
 
9.  Both petitioners consumed two 
intoxicating beverages each at Quench. 
 
10.  At approximately 2:20 a.m., the 
petitioners left Quench, returned to their 
vehicle, and drove to a 24-hour lunchwagon 
near MIA where they ate sandwiches. 
 
11.  Following their meal, they drove back 
to MIA at approximately 4:40 a.m. 
 
12.  Both petitioners were paid as if they 
worked a full-shift, including those hours 
spent away from MIA and at Quench nightclub. 
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13.  Petitioners' discharge grievances were 
denied by a neutral arbitrator after a full 
hearing, who found that American discharged 
Petitioners for just cause because they had 
engaged in timecard fraud. 
 
14.  No similarly situated, non-Hispanic 
aviation technician was treated more 
favorably than petitioners after engaging in 
similar conduct. 
 

As noted above, the hearing in these consolidated cases was 

held on February 24, 2006.  Four witnesses testified at the 

hearing:  Mr. Castellanos, Mr. Pena, George Rojas, and Anthony 

DeGrazia.  In addition, 39 exhibits (Petitioners' Exhibits 1 

through 3, and Respondent's Exhibits A through JJ) were offered 

and received into evidence.  At the close of the evidentiary 

portion of the hearing on February 24, 2006, the undersigned 

established the deadline for filing proposed recommended orders 

at 30 days from the date of the filing of the hearing transcript 

with the DOAH. 

The Transcript of the final hearing (consisting of two 

volumes) was filed with the DOAH on March 31, 2006.  

Accordingly, proposed recommended orders had to be filed no 

later than Monday, May 1, 2006.   

On May 1, 2006, American timely filed a Proposed 

Recommended Order, which has been carefully considered by the 

undersigned.  To date, Petitioners have not filed any post-

hearing submittals. 
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FINDINGS OF FACT 

Based on the evidence adduced at hearing, and the record as 

a whole, the following findings of fact are made to supplement 

and clarify the extensive factual stipulations set forth in the 

parties' February 23, 2006, Corrected Joint Prehearing 

Stipulation2: 

1.  Petitioners are both Hispanic. 

2.  Hispanics represent a substantial portion of the 

workforce in American's maintenance department at Miami 

International Airport (MIA). 

3.  Among these Hispanic employees in the maintenance 

department are those who occupy supervisory positions. 

4.  American’s Vice-President for Maintenance, Danny 

Martinez, is Hispanic. 

5.  As aviation maintenance technicians for American, 

Petitioners' job duties, as set forth in the written job 

description for the position, were as follows: 

In addition to the work specified for the 
Junior Aviation Maintenance Technician, an 
Aviation Maintenance Technician's 
responsibility also includes the following:  
troubleshooting, individually or with Crew 
Chief, management or professional direction, 
disassembly, checking and cleaning, 
repairing, replacing, testing, adjusting, 
assembling, installing, servicing, 
fabricating, taxing or towing airplanes 
and/or run-up engines, de-icing aircraft, 
required to maintain the airworthiness of 
aircraft and all their components while in 
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service or while undergoing overhaul and/or 
modification.  Certifies for quality of own 
workmanship, including signing mechanical 
flight releases for all work done on field 
work.  In those work positions where stock 
chasers are not utilized and/or available at 
the time may chase own parts.  May have 
other Mechanic personnel assigned to assist 
him/her in completing an assignment.  Works 
according to FAA and Company regulations and 
procedures and instructions from Crew Chief 
or supervisor.  Completes forms connected 
with work assignments according to 
established procedures and communicates with 
other Company personnel as required in a 
manner designated by the Company. 
 
Performs the following duties as assigned:  
cleaning of aircraft windshields; 
connection/removing ground power and ground 
start units; pushing out/towing of aircraft 
and related guideman functions, 
fueling/defueling, de-icing of aircraft. 
 

6.  At all times material to the instant cases, Petitioners 

were members of a collective bargaining unit represented by the 

Transport Workers Union of America (TWU) and covered by a 

collective bargaining agreement between American and the TWU 

(TWU Contract), which contained the following provisions, among 

others: 

ARTICLE 28- NO DISCRIMINATION, AND 
RECOGNITION OF RIGHTS AND COMPLIANCE 
 
(a)  The Company and the Union agree to make 
it a matter of record in this Agreement that 
in accordance with the established policy of 
the Company and the Union, the provisions of 
this Agreement will apply equally to all 
employees regardless of sex, color, race, 
creed, age, religious preferences, status as 
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a veteran or military reservist, disability, 
or national origin. 
 
(b)  The Union recognizes that the Company 
will have sole jurisdiction of the 
management and operation of its business, 
the direction of its working force, the 
right to maintain discipline and efficiency 
in its hangars, stations, shops, or other 
places of employment, and the right of the 
Company to hire, discipline, and discharge 
employees for just cause, subject to the 
provisions of this Agreement.  It is agreed 
that the rights of management not enumerated 
in this Article will not be deemed to 
exclude other preexisting rights of 
management not enumerated which do not 
conflict with other provisions of the 
Agreement. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(e)  Copies of the Peak Performance Through 
Commitment (PPC) Program will be available 
to all employees upon request.  Any changes 
to the PPC Program will be provided and 
explained to the TWU prior to 
implementation. 
 
ARTICLE 29-  REPRESENTATION 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(f)  The Union does not question the right 
of the Company supervisors to manage and 
supervise the work force and make reasonable 
inquiries of employees, individually or 
collectively, in the normal course of work.  
In meetings for the purpose of investigation 
of any matter which may eventuate in the 
application of discipline or dismissal, or 
when written statements may be required, or 
of sufficient importance for the Company to 
have witnesses present, or to necessitate 
the presence of more than the Company 
supervisor, or during reasonable cause or 
post accident drug/alcohol testing as 
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provided in Article 29(h), the Company will 
inform the employee of his right to have 
Union representation present.  If the 
employee refuses representation, the 
supervisor's record will reflect this 
refusal. 
 
(1)  At the start of a meeting under the 
provisions of Article 29(f), the Company 
will, except in rare and unusual 
circumstances, indicate the reason that 
causes the meeting and then provide an 
opportunity for the employee and his Union 
representative to confer for a reasonable 
period of time.  Following that period, the 
29(f) meeting will be reconvened and 
continue until concluded by the supervisor. 
 
(2)  Before written notification of 
discipline or dismissal is given, an 
employee will be afforded the opportunity to 
discuss the matter with his supervisor.  If 
he desires, he will have a Union 
representative in the discussion. . . . 
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 30-  DISMISSAL 
 
(a)  An employee who has passed his 
probationary period will not be dismissed 
from the service of the Company without 
written notification of that action.  The 
notification will include the reason or 
reasons for his dismissal.  Appeal from 
dismissal will be made, in writing, by the 
employee within seven (7) calendar days 
after receiving the notification and will be 
addressed to the Chief Operating Officer, 
with a copy to the appropriate Human 
Resources Office.  The Chief Operating 
Officer will fully investigate the matter 
and render a written decision as soon as 
possible, but not later than twelve (12) 
calendar days following his receipt of the 
appeal, unless mutually agreed otherwise.   
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A copy of the written decision will be 
provided to the Union. 
 
          *         *          * 
 
(b)  If the decision of the Chief Operating 
Officer is not satisfactory to the employee, 
the dismissal and decision will be appealed 
in accordance with Article 30(c), provided, 
however, the appeal must be submitted within 
twenty (20) calendar days of receipt of the 
decision rendered by the Chief Operating 
Officer. 
 
(c)  An appeal from the decision of the 
Chief Operating Officer will be submitted to 
the appropriate Area Board of Adjustment in 
accordance with Article 32. . . .  
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 31-  GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 
 
(a)  An employee who believes that he has 
been unjustly dealt with, or that any 
provision of this Agreement has not been 
properly applied or interpreted, or against 
whom the Company has issued written 
disciplinary action, may submit his 
grievance in person or through his 
representatives within seven (7) calendar 
days.  The grievance will be presented to 
his immediate supervisor, who will evaluate 
the grievance or complaint and render a 
written decision as soon as possible, but 
not later than seven (7) calendar days 
following his receipt of the  
grievance. . . .  
 
(b)  If the written decision of the 
immediate supervisor is not satisfactory to 
the employee whose grievance is being 
considered, it may be appealed within ten 
(10) calendar to the Chief Operating 
Officer, with a copy to the appropriate 
Human Resources Office.  The Chief Operating 
Officer will fully investigate the matter 
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and will render a written decision as soon 
as possible, but not later than twelve (12) 
calendar days, unless mutually agreed 
otherwise, following his receipt of the 
appeal. . . . 
 
(c)  If the decision of the Chief Operating 
Officer is not satisfactory to the employee, 
the grievance and the decision may be 
appealed to the System Board of Adjustment, 
as provided for in Article 32. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 32-  BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(c)  Area Board of Adjustment, Discipline 
and Dismissal Cases 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(2)  Each Area Board will be composed on one 
member appointed by the Company, one member 
appointed by the Union, and a neutral 
referee acting as Chairman. . . . 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(d)  Procedures Generally Applicable to the 
Boards 
 
          *         *         * 
 
(6)  Employees and the Company may be 
represented at Board hearing by such person 
or persons as they may choose and designate.  
Evidence may be presented either orally or 
in writing, or both.  The advocates will 
exchange all documents they may enter and 
the names of witnesses they may call in 
their direct case not later than ten (10) 
calendar days prior to the date set for 
hearing.  Nothing in this paragraph will 
require either advocate to present the 
documents or the witnesses provided above 
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during the course of the hearing.  The 
advocates will not be restricted from 
entering documents or calling witnesses that 
become known subsequent to the ten (10) ten 
calendar day exchange, provided a minimum of 
forty-eight (48) hours notice is provided to 
the other party and a copies are submitted 
to the other party prior to the presentation 
of the direct case.  The party receiving the 
late document or witness has the option to 
postpone the hearing in light of the new 
document or witness. 
 
(7)  Upon the request of either party to the 
dispute, or of two (2) Board members, the 
neutral referee will summon witnesses to 
testify at Board hearing.  The Company will 
cooperate to ensure that all witnesses 
summoned by the board will appear in a 
timely fashion.  Reasonable requests by the 
Union for employee witnesses will be 
honored.  The requests for witnesses will 
normally not be greater than the number, 
which can be spared without interference 
with the service of the Company.  Disputes 
arising from this provision will be 
immediately referred to the Director of the 
Air Transport Division and the Vice 
President-Employee Relations, or their 
respective designees, for resolution. 
 
(8)  A majority of all members of a Board 
will be sufficient to make a finding or a 
decision with respect to any dispute 
properly before it, and such finding or 
decision will be final and binding upon the 
parties to such dispute. . . .  
 
          *         *         * 
 
ARTICLE 36-  MEAL PERIODS 
 
(a)  Meal periods will be thirty minutes, 
except when a longer period is agreed upon 
between the parties. 
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(b)  Meal periods will be scheduled to begin 
not earlier than three (3) hours after 
commencement of work that day and not later 
than five hours after commencement of work 
that day.  The commencement of work is from 
the start of the employee's regular shift.  
If an employee is not scheduled for a meal 
period within the foregoing time span, the 
meal period will be provided immediately 
before or after it.  In the event that a 
meal period has not been provided in 
accordance with the foregoing, the employee 
is then free, if he so desires, to take his 
meal period. 
 

7.  At all times material to the instant cases, American 

had Rules of Conduct for its employees that (as permitted by 

Article 28(b) of the TWU Contract) were applicable to TWU-

represented bargaining unit members, including Petitioners.  

These Rules of Conduct provided, in pertinent part, as follows: 

As an American Airlines employee, you can 
expect a safe and productive workplace that 
ensures your ability to succeed and grow 
with your job.  The rules listed below 
represent the guidelines and principles that 
all employees work by at American. 
 
Attendance 
 
          *         *         * 
 
3.  During your tour of duty, remain in the 
area necessary for the efficient performance 
of your work. 
 
4.  Remain at work until your tour of duty 
ends unless you are authorized to leave 
early. 
 
          *         *         * 
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17.  Work carefully.  Observe posted or 
published regulations. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
Personal Conduct 
 
          *         *         * 
 
34.  Dishonesty of any kind in relations 
with the company, such as theft or pilferage 
of company property, the property of other 
employees or property of others entrusted to 
the company, or misrepresentation in 
obtaining employee benefits or privileges, 
will be grounds for dismissal and where the 
facts warrant, prosecution to the fullest 
extent of the law.  Employees charged with a 
criminal offense, on or off duty, may 
immediately be withheld from service.  Any 
action constituting a criminal offense, 
whether committed on duty or off duty, will 
be grounds for dismissal.  (Revision of this 
rule, April 10, 1984) 
 
          *         *         * 
 
Violations of any of the American Airlines 
Rules of Conduct (listed above) . . .  could 
be grounds for immediate termination 
depending of the severity of the incident or 
offense and the employee's record. . . .  
 

8.  At all times material to the instant cases, American 

had a Peak Performance Through Commitment Policy (PPC Policy) to 

deal with employee performance and disciplinary problems.  The 

policy, which (as permitted by Article 28(b) of the TWU 

Contract) was applicable to TWU-represented bargaining unit 

members, including Petitioners, provided, in pertinent part, as 

follows: 



 16

Peak Performance Through Commitment (PPC) is 
a program that fosters ongoing communication 
between managers and employees.  It 
encourages managers . . . to regularly 
recognize outstanding performance and to 
work together with employees to address and 
correct performance issues fairly. 
 
For the few employees whose performance does 
not respond to regular coaching and 
counseling, the following steps advise them 
that continued performance problems have 
serious consequences, ultimately leading to 
termination: 
 
-First Advisory for employees with problem 
performance or conduct who do not respond to 
coaching or counseling. 
 
-Second Advisory for employees whose 
performance fails to respond to initial 
corrective steps. 
 
-Career Decision Advisory for employees 
whose problem performance or conduct 
warrants termination.  They are given a paid 
Career Decision Day away from work to 
consider their future and continued 
employment with American Airlines. 
 
-Final Advisory for employees whose problem 
performance or conduct requires termination, 
or those who have failed to honor the Letter 
of Commitment signed after their Career 
Decision Day. 
 
Please note that steps can sometimes be 
skipped, in instances where the nature of 
the conduct is very serious. 
 
It is your responsibility as an employee to 
know the company's rules of conduct and 
performance standards for your job, and to 
consistently meet or exceed those standards.  
In the event that your performance does not 
measure up to the company's expectations, 
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your manager will work with you to identify 
the problem and outline steps to correct it. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
SERIOUS INCIDENTS OR OFFENSES 
 
Some violations of our guiding principles 
and rules of conduct will result in 
immediate termination.  For example, 
insubordination, violating our alcohol and 
drug policy, abusing travel privileges, 
aircraft damage, violations of the work 
environment policy, and job actions could be 
grounds for immediate termination, depending 
on the severity of the incident and the 
employee's record.  Hate-related conduct and 
dishonesty will always result in 
termination.  In cases when immediate 
termination may be appropriate but 
additional information is needed, the 
employee may be withheld from service while 
an investigation is conducted. 
 

9.  At all times material to the instant case, Petitioners' 

regular shifts were eight and a half hours, including an unpaid, 

thirty minute "meal period" (to which TWU-represented bargaining 

unit members were entitled under Article 36 of the TWU 

Contract).   

10.  Although they were paid to perform eight hours of work 

during their eight and a half hour shifts, TWU-represented 

bargaining unit members, including Petitioners, were, in 

practice, allowed to take up to an hour for their meals, without 

penalty.  

11.  TWU-represented bargaining unit members "clocked in" 

at the beginning of their shift and "clocked out" at the end of 
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their shift.  They were expected to remain "on the clock" during 

their "meal periods" (which, as noted above, were to be no 

longer than one hour). 

12.  During his eight and a half hour shift which began on 

July 30, 2004, Petitioner Castellanos was assigned to perform a 

"routine 'A' [safety] check" on a Boeing 757 aircraft, an 

assignment it should have taken a "well qualified [aviation 

maintenance technician] working quickly but carefully" 

approximately four hours to complete. 

13.  At the time he left MIA that evening to go to the 

Quench nightclub, Mr. Castellanos was two hours and 15 minutes 

into his shift. 

14.  During his eight and a half hour shift which began on 

July 30, 2004, Petitioner Pena was assigned to perform "PS 

checks" on two Boeing 737 aircraft, an assignment it should have 

taken a "well qualified [aviation maintenance technician] 

working quickly but carefully" at least six hours to complete. 

15.  At the time he left MIA that evening to go to the 

Quench nightclub, Mr. Pena was three hours and 45 minutes into 

his shift. 

16.  Walter Philbrick, an investigator in American's 

corporate security department, covertly followed Petitioners 

when they left MIA that evening and kept them under surveillance 

until their return almost four hours later. 
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17.  Petitioners did not clock out until following the end 

of their shifts on July 31, 2004.  In so doing, they effectively 

claimed full pay for the shifts, notwithstanding that, during 

the shifts, they had been off the worksite, engaged in non-work-

related activity, for well in excess of the one hour they were 

allowed for "meal periods."  

18.  Mr. Philbrick prepared and submitted a report 

detailing what he had observed as to Petitioners' movements and 

conduct during the time that they had been under his 

surveillance.  

19.  Mike Smith is American's maintenance department 

station manager at MIA.  He is "responsible for the entire 

[American] maintenance operation in Miami." 

20.  Mr. Smith assigned his subordinate, Anthony DeGrazia, 

a day shift production manager at MIA, the task of looking into, 

and taking the appropriate action on behalf of management in 

response to, the matters described in Mr. Philbrick's report.  

21.  Neither Mr. Smith nor Mr. DeGrazia is Hispanic. 

22.  Mr. DeGrazia met separately with both Mr. Pena and Mr. 

Castellanos.  The meetings were held in accordance with the 

provisions of Article 29(f) of the TWU Contract. 

23.  Before conducting the meetings, Mr. DeGrazia had 

reviewed Mr. Philbrick's report. 
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24.  Mr. Castellanos stated, among other things, the 

following in his meeting with Mr. DeGrazia:  on the evening in 

question, he was trying to complete his assignment as fast as 

possible because he wanted to have an alcoholic beverage; that 

evening, he was "away from work" for approximately four hours, 

which he knew was wrong; and he and Mr. Pena had engaged in 

similar activity on perhaps six or seven previous occasions. 

25.  Mr. Pena stated, among other things, the following in 

his meeting with Mr. DeGrazia:  on the evening in question, he 

was "off the field" for three to four hours, which he knew was 

not "okay"; this was something he had done "sometimes" in the 

past; and American was a "great company" to work for. 

26.  Based on his review of Mr. Philbrick's report and the 

information he had obtained from Petitioners, Mr. DeGrazia 

concluded that Petitioners had committed "time clock fraud" in 

violation of Rule 34 of American's Rules of Conduct and that 

they therefore, in accordance with American's policy that 

"dishonesty will always result in termination" (as expressed in 

the PPC Policy), should be terminated. 

27.  Before taking such action, Mr. DeGrazia consulted with 

Mr. Smith and "someone" from American's human resources 

department, who both "concurred" with Mr. DeGrazia that 

termination was the appropriate action to take against 

Petitioners. 
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28.  On August 12, 2004, Mr. DeGrazia issued Final 

Advisories terminating Petitioners' employment. 

29.  The Final Advisory given to Mr. Castellanos read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

On Friday, July 30, 2004, your scheduled 
tour of duty was 2230-0700.  During your 
scheduled shift you were assigned to 
complete an A-check on a 757 aircraft. 
 
At approximately 0045, Corporate Security 
observed you leaving the premises and going 
into a nightclub in Coconut Grove.  While 
there, you were observed at the bar drinking 
from a plastic cup.  You were observed 
leaving the nightclub at 0315 and driving 
towards the airport.  By your own account, 
you returned to the airport approximately 
0400. 
 
During a company investigation, you admitted 
to leaving the premises, during your 
scheduled tour of duty and going to a 
restaurant/bar.  Further, you admitted to 
consuming alcoholic beverages.  
Additionally, when asked how it was possible 
for you to complete your assignment in such 
a short amount of time you stated that you 
were, "trying to complete the job as fast as 
I can because I was getting the urge of 
getting a drink." 
 
Based on the above information I have 
concluded that your actions fall far short 
of that which may be reasonably expected of 
our employees and are a direct violation of 
American Airlines' Rules of Conduct, Rules 
3, 4, 17, and 34 . . . . 
 
In view of the above rule violations your 
employment with American Airlines is hereby 
terminated effective today, August 12, 2004. 
 
          *         *         * 
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30.  The Final Advisory given to Mr. Pena read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

On Friday, July 30, 2004, your scheduled 
tour of duty was 2100-0530.  During your 
scheduled shift you were assigned to 
complete two PS-checks on 737 aircraft. 
 
At approximately 0045, Corporate Security 
observed you leaving the premises and going 
into a nightclub in Coconut Grove.  While 
there, you were observed at the bar drinking 
from a plastic cup.  You were observed 
leaving the nightclub at 0315 and driving 
towards the airport.  By your own account, 
you returned to the airport approximately 
0400. 
 
During a company investigation, you admitted 
to leaving the premises, during your 
scheduled tour of duty and going to a 
restaurant/bar.  Further, you admitted to 
consuming alcoholic beverages.  
Additionally, when you[] were asked if it is 
acceptable to go to lunch for 3-4 hours you 
stated, "no, according to Company Rules, 
it's not OK." 
 
Based on the above information I have 
concluded that your actions fall far short 
of that which may be reasonably expected of 
our employees and are a direct violation of 
American Airlines' Rules of Conduct, Rules 
3, 4, and 34 . . . . 
 
In view of the above rule violations your 
employment with American Airlines is hereby 
terminated effective today, August 12, 2004. 
 
          *         *         * 
 

31.  That Petitioners were Hispanic played no role 

whatsoever in Mr. DeGrazia's decision to terminate them.   
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Mr. DeGrazia terminated Petitioners because, and only because, 

he believed that they had engaged in dishonesty by committing 

"time clock fraud." 

32.  Mr. DeGrazia has never encountered another situation, 

in his capacity as a production manager for American, where an 

aviation maintenance technician over whom he had disciplinary 

authority engaged in conduct comparable to the conduct for which 

he terminated Petitioners. 

33.  No one has ever reported to him, nor has he ever 

observed, any aviation maintenance technician other than 

Petitioners taking "meal periods" that were longer than an hour 

while remaining "on the clock." 

34.  Petitioners both grieved their terminations pursuant 

to Article 31 of the TWU Contract.  Neither of them advanced any 

allegations of anti-Hispanic discrimination in his grievance. 

35.  Petitioners' grievances were ultimately denied on 

September 9, 2004, by William Cade, American's managing director 

for maintenance.   

36.  Petitioners appealed the denial of their grievances to 

the American and TWU Area Board of Adjustment for Miami, Florida 

(Board), in accordance with Article 32 of the TWU Contract, 

which provided for "final and binding" arbitration of disputes 

arising under the contract. 
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37.  A consolidated evidentiary hearing was held before the 

Board on April 28, 2005.  At the hearing, Petitioners were 

represented by counsel.  Through counsel, they called and cross-

examined witnesses, submitted documentary evidence, and 

presented argument.  Neither of them testified. 

38.  The Board issued a decision on June 27, 2005, denying 

Petitioners' grievances.  The TWU Board member dissented.  The 

Discussion and Opinion portion of the decision read, in 

pertinent part, as follows: 

There is no dispute that the rule violations 
by grievants['] actions on July 30, 2004 
constituted time card fraud and violation of 
rules relating to remaining at work.  This 
was not some minor taking of time, such as 
overstaying lunch for a shortened period.  
It was a well-planned event.  They had with 
them a change of clothes - in effect "party 
clothes" apropos to a late night-early 
morning South Florida nightclub.  They had 
even done this several times before. 
 
Once at this nightclub they actually drank 
very little.  Grievant Pena had two drinks 
and grievant Castellanos appeared to have 
just one.  In fact, when he was later tested 
after his return to work almost five hours 
later, the result was negative for drugs and 
alcohol.  Clearly, they failed to remain at 
work for their tours of duty in violation of 
Rules 3 and 4.  These rules, however, do not 
by themselves call for immediate discharge 
nor do any of the Company documents relating 
to rules, such as its PPC, refer to them as 
serious violations that would incur 
discharge. 
 
The seriousness here concerns the grievants' 
badging out after their eight-hour tour and 
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being paid for eight hours, almost five of 
which they did not work.  There is no 
question that this is time card fraud and as 
such it involves dishonesty that is covered 
by Rule 34's "dishonesty of any kind."  
Numerous arbitrators for the parties have 
found such conduct to be violative of Rule 
34 and have concluded that stealing time 
from the Company is dishonesty that requires 
immediate dismissal. 
 
          *         *         * 
 
[T]he grievants engaged in this misconduct 
on multiple occasions that involved more 
than half of their shift being spent at a 
nightclub.  And they knew it was wrong as 
they readily admitted when finally caught.  
Mitigation based on the grievants' EAP 
involvement is insufficient to overcome and 
reduce in any fashion their core 
responsibility to be honest employees and 
abide by all Company rules and regulations.  
The Company made this clear enough in its 
current Drug and Alcohol policy, and, as 
seen, other Boards have found it reasonable, 
as does this Board. 
 
To all of this the Union argues that there 
are other mitigating factors - seniority, 
disparate treatment, failure to consider 
employment records and a common practice 
permitting employees to extend lunch breaks.  
As to the latter, there is no evidence that 
any employee has been allowed to stay away 
from work for almost five hours with the 
knowledge or consent of management at any 
level.  There is some evidence of employees 
overstaying the break by 30 minutes, of 
employees going for food for the crew and 
arriving back late and even some two-hour 
absences.  None of this is comparable to the 
grievants' conduct.  
 
Nor is the evidence concerning supervisor 
Delgadillo enough to warrant the finding of 
a practice.  She was not Pena's supervisor.  
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She called grievant Castellanos' cell, but 
that alone does not mean that she knew he 
was off several hours at that point 
socializing and drinking in Coconut Grove on 
July 30 or at other times.  She may have 
gone out with them while she was a mechanic, 
but the evidence does not show that she went 
for these long journeys to drink and 
socialize at a night club.  Most 
importantly, the grievants never claimed a 
practice existed but instead readily 
admitted at the 29(f)s that their conduct 
was wrong and they violated Company rules. 
 
As to the disparate treatment incidents, 
although the dishonesty issue appears 
similar, different treatment only becomes 
disparate when the employees being compared 
also have factual situations and records 
that are similar.  The comparators here did 
not leave work on more than one occasion, or 
on any occasion, for four hours or more to 
drink and socialize in a nightclub.  Thus, 
Mora's 45-minute late punch-in resulted from 
his retrieving his drivers' license; he then 
immediately informed management of what he 
did.  He did not have to be put under 
security surveillance for this type of 
conduct occurring in the past.  Although his 
30-minute extended lunch was part of the 
practice referred to above, it hardly 
qualifies as like conduct when compared to 
the grievants' activities. 
 
The claim by Vizcaino that he was sick when 
he used his Company travel privilege is the 
type of violation referred to the Travel 
Abuse Committee under a rule penalizing 
employees by suspending their travel 
privileges.  The facts of that incident and 
the reasoning of this committee are not 
known to make any clear and relevant 
comparison.  Even if accepted as a valid 
comparison, it is only one employee incident 
that by itself is insufficient to show that 
management disparately treated these 
grievants.  Nor is their any proof that Rule 
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34 was involved in either of these 
situations. 
 
Manager DeGrazia disclosed that he did not 
consider the grievants' prior record or 
their seniority.  He explained that the 
seriousness of their conduct was sufficient 
for his decision.  The Board fully 
recognizes that the grievants cooperated 
during the investigation, had no prior 
discipline, and had seniority from 1989 and 
1996.  Each of these factors is significant 
in assessing the suitability of the 
penalties.  But it is well established by 
the parties and even in arbitration cases 
involving outside parties, that in light of 
the gravity of time card fraud, these 
factors need not be evaluated.  The Chairman 
notes nonetheless, that seniority and work 
records cannot be entirely ignored.  But 
here, the grievants' propensity in the past 
to engage in this same outlandish conduct, 
and to do so undetected, significantly 
minimized, for mitigation purposes, much of 
their good record and seniority. 
 

39.  Petitioners subsequently filed employment 

discrimination charges with the FCHR, alleging for the first 

time that their terminations were products of anti-Hispanic 

discrimination. 

40.  There has been no persuasive showing made, in support 

in these allegations, that the decision to terminate them was 

motivated by anything other than legitimate business 

considerations. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

41.  The Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992 (Act) is codified 

in Sections 760.01 through 760.11, Florida Statutes, and Section 
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509.092, Florida Statutes.  It "is patterned after Title VII of 

the [federal] Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. §2000e-2" and 

therefore "federal case law dealing with Title VII is 

applicable."  Florida Department of Community Affairs v. Bryant, 

586 So. 2d 1205, 1209 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991). 

42.  Among other things, the Act makes certain acts 

"unlawful employment practices" and gives the FCHR the 

authority, if it finds following an administrative hearing 

conducted pursuant to Sections 120.569 and 120.57, Florida 

Statutes, that an "unlawful employment practice" has occurred, 

to issue an order "prohibiting the practice and providing 

affirmative relief from the effects of the practice, including 

back pay."  §§ 760.10 and 760.11(6), Fla. Stat.  

43.  To obtain such relief from the FCHR, a person who 

claims to have been the victim of an "unlawful employment 

practice" must, "within 365 days of the alleged violation," file 

a complaint ("contain[ing] a short and plain statement of the 

facts describing the violation and the relief sought") with the 

FCHR, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, or "any unit 

of government of the state which is a fair-employment-practice 

agency under 29 C.F.R. ss. 1601.70-1601.80."  § 760.11(1), Fla. 

Stat.  This 365-day period is a "limitations period" that can be 

"be equitably tolled, but . . . only [based on the] acts or 

circumstances . . . enumerated in section 95.051," Florida 
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Statutes.  Greene v. Seminole Electric Co-op., Inc., 701 So. 2d 

646, 648 (Fla. 5th DCA 1997). 

44.  "[O]nly those claims that are fairly encompassed 

within a [timely-filed complaint] can be the subject of [an 

administrative hearing conducted pursuant to Sections 120.569 

and 120.57, Florida Statutes]" and any subsequent FCHR award of 

relief to the complainant.  Chambers v. American Trans Air, 

Inc., 17 F.3d 998, 1003 (7th Cir. 1994). 

45.  The "unlawful employment practices" prohibited by the 

Act include those described in Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida 

Statutes, which provides as follows: 

It is an unlawful employment practice for an 
employer:[3]  
 
(1)(a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to 
hire any individual, or otherwise to 
discriminate against any individual with 
respect to compensation, terms, conditions, 
or privileges of employment, because of such 
individual's race, color, religion, sex, 
national origin, age, handicap, or marital 
status. 
 

46.  In the instant consolidated cases, Petitioners have 

alleged that American committed such "unlawful employment 

practices" when it terminated their employment based on their 

"national origin (Hispanic)."  

47.  Petitioners had the burden of proving, at the 

administrative hearing held in these cases, that they were the 

victims of such discriminatorily motivated action.  See 
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Department of Banking and Finance Division of Securities and 

Investor Protection v. Osborne Stern and Company, 670 So. 2d 

932, 934 (Fla. 1996)("'The general rule is that a party 

asserting the affirmative of an issue has the burden of 

presenting evidence as to that issue."'); Florida Department of 

Health and Rehabilitative Services v. Career Service Commission, 

289 So. 2d 412, 414 (Fla. 4th DCA 1974)("[T]he burden of proof 

is 'on the party asserting the affirmative of an issue before an 

administrative tribunal.'"); Hong v. Children's Memorial 

Hospital, 993 F.2d 1257, 1261 (7th Cir. 1993)("To ultimately 

prevail on a disparate treatment claim under Title VII, the 

plaintiff must prove that she was a victim of intentional 

discrimination."); and Mack v. County of Cook, 827 F. Supp. 

1381, 1385 (N.D. Ill. 1993)("To prevail on a racially-based 

discriminatory discharge claim under Title VII, Mack must prove 

that she was a victim of intentional discrimination."). 

48.  "Discriminatory intent may be established through 

direct or indirect circumstantial evidence."  Johnson v. 

Hamrick, 155 F. Supp. 2d 1355, 1377 (N.D. Ga. 2001); see also 

United States Postal Service Board of Governors v. Aikens, 460 

U.S. 711, 714 (1983)("As in any lawsuit, the plaintiff [in a 

Title VII action] may prove his case by direct or circumstantial 

evidence.  The trier of fact should consider all the evidence, 

giving it whatever weight and credence it deserves.").  



 31

49.  "Direct evidence is evidence that, if believed, would 

prove the existence of discriminatory intent without resort to 

inference or presumption."  King v. La Playa-De Varadero 

Restaurant, No. 02-2502 (Fla. DOAH February 19, 

2003)(Recommended Order).  "If the [complainant] offers direct 

evidence and the trier of fact accepts that evidence, then the 

[complainant] has proven discrimination."   Maynard v. Board of 

Regents, 342 F.3d 1281, 1289 (11th Cir. 2003). 

50.  "[D]irect evidence is composed of 'only the most 

blatant remarks, whose intent could be nothing other than to 

discriminate' on the basis of some impermissible factor. . . .  

If an alleged statement at best merely suggests a discriminatory 

motive, then it is by definition only circumstantial evidence."  

Schoenfeld v. Babbitt, 168 F.3d 1257, 1266 (11th Cir. 1999).  

Likewise, a statement "that is subject to more than one 

interpretation . . . does not constitute direct evidence."  

Merritt v. Dillard Paper Co., 120 F.3d 1181, 1189 (11th Cir. 

1997).   

51.  "[D]irect evidence of intent is often unavailable."  

Shealy v. City of Albany, Ga., 89 F.3d 804, 806 (11th Cir. 

1996).  For this reason, those who claim to be victims of 

discrimination "are permitted to establish their cases through 

inferential and circumstantial proof."  Kline v. Tennessee 

Valley Authority, 128 F.3d 337, 348 (6th Cir. 1997).  
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52.  Where a complainant attempts to prove intentional 

discrimination using circumstantial evidence, the "shifting 

burden framework established by the [United States] Supreme 

Court in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 93 S. 

Ct. 1817, 36 L.Ed.2d 668 (1973) and Texas Dep't of Community 

Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 101 S. Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 

207 (1981)" is applied.  "Under this framework, the 

[complainant] has the initial burden of establishing a prima 

facie case of discrimination.  If [the complainant] meets that 

burden, then an inference arises that the challenged action was 

motivated by a discriminatory intent.  The burden then shifts to 

the employer to 'articulate' a legitimate, non-discriminatory 

reason for its action.[4]  If the employer successfully 

articulates such a reason, then the burden shifts back to the 

[complainant] to show that the proffered reason is really 

pretext for unlawful discrimination."  Schoenfeld, 168 F.3d at 

1267 (citations omitted).  "The analysis of pretext focuses only 

on what the decisionmaker, and not anyone else, sincerely 

believed."  Little v. Illinois Department of Revenue, 369 F.3d 

1007, 1015 (7th Cir. 2004); see also Schaffner v. Glencoe Park 

District, 256 F.3d 616, 622 (7th Cir. 2001)("[T]the Park 

District stated that it did not promote Schaffner because it 

believed she was unable to work well with others.  Schaffner 

argues that there is a genuine issue of material fact regarding 
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whether she could work well with others.  The district court 

agreed with her, based on the affidavit of one of her co-workers 

and the affidavits of several parents whose children had 

participated in the Kids' Club.  However, the issue is not 

whether Schaffner worked well with others, but whether the Park 

District honestly believed that she did not.  In order to rebut 

the Park District's articulated reason, Schaffner must present 

evidence that it did not believe its own assessment. . . .  The 

affidavits of parents and of Schaffner's coworkers simply do not 

contradict whether the Park District honestly believed Schaffner 

worked well with others. . . .  Because Schaffner did not 

present any evidence to contradict the Park District's honest, 

albeit possibly mistaken belief (as opposed to the underlying 

truth of that belief), she may not overcome the Park District's 

second articulated reason for not promoting her."); Komel v. 

Jewel Cos., 874 F.2d 472, 475 (7th Cir. 1989)("[T]he fact that 

the employee takes issue in general terms with the employer's 

overall evaluation is not sufficient to create a triable issue 

on pretext.  As we have recently stated, the employee's 'own 

self-interested assertions [even where accompanied by the 

conclusory statements of a co-worker] concerning her abilities 

are not in themselves sufficient to raise a genuine issue of 

material fact.'"); and Smith v. Flax, 618 F.2d 1062, 1067 (4th 

Cir. 1980)("Smith, of course, testified that he had versatility, 
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and that his competence as an analyst was not confined to the 

field of logistics.  Smith's perception of himself, however, is 

not relevant.  It is the perception of the decision maker which 

is relevant."). 

53.  "Although the intermediate burdens of production shift 

back and forth, the ultimate burden of persuading the trier of 

fact that the employer intentionally discriminated against the 

employee remains at all times with the plaintiff."  EEOC v. 

Joe's Stone Crabs, Inc., 296 F.3d 1265, 1273 (11th Cir. 2002); 

see also Brand v. Florida Power Corp., 633 So. 2d 504, 507 (Fla. 

1st DCA 1994)("Whether or not the defendant satisfies its burden 

of production showing legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for 

the action taken is immaterial insofar as the ultimate burden of 

persuasion is concerned, which remains with the plaintiff."). 

54.  "In a case alleging discriminatory discharge or 

termination, [establishing a prima facie case] may be 

accomplished by showing the following:  (1) [the discharged 

employee] is a member of a protected class; (2) she was 

qualified for the position from which she was terminated; (3) 

she was terminated; and (4) she was replaced by someone who was 

not a member of her protected class or a similarly situated 

employee who was not a member of her protected class engaged in 

comparable conduct and was not discharged."  Boex v. OFS Fitel, 

LLC, 339 F. Supp. 2d 1352, 1360 (D. Ga. 2004); see also Maynard, 



 35

342 F.3d at 1289 ("To prevail on a claim for discrimination 

under Title VII based on circumstantial evidence, Maynard must 

show that:  (1) he is a member of a protected class; (2) he was 

qualified for the position; (3) he suffered an adverse 

employment action; and (4) he was replaced by a person outside 

his protected class or was treated less favorably than a 

similarly-situated individual outside his protected class.").   

55.  "To show that employees are similarly situated, the 

[complainant] must establish that the employees are 'similarly 

situated in all relevant respects.'  The comparator must be 

[shown to be] 'nearly identical' to the [complainant] to prevent 

courts from second-guessing a reasonable decision by the 

employer."  Hammons v. George C. Wallace State Community 

College, No. 05-14962, 2006 U.S. App. LEXIS 6396 *10 (11th Cir. 

March 16, 2006)(citation omitted).  "This normally entails a 

showing that the two employees [the complainant and the 

comparator] dealt with the same supervisor, were subject to the 

same standards, and had engaged in similar conduct without such 

differentiating or mitigating circumstances as would distinguish 

their conduct or the employer's treatment of them."  Radue v. 

Kimberly-Clark Corp., 219 F.3d 612, 617-618 (7th Cir. 2000); see 

also Lopez v. Micro Center Sales Corp., 109 Fed. Appx. 114, 117 

(7th Cir. 2004)("In determining whether employees are similarly 

situated, courts balance a number of factors including whether 
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employees were disciplined by a common decisionmaker.  But as 

the district court noted, Lopez was terminated by Myers and 

Miller, not Stiles. . . .  None of the other employees whom 

Lopez asserts were similarly situated were terminated by Myers 

and Miller.")(citations omitted); and Patterson v. Avery 

Dennison Corp., 281 F.3d 676, 680 (7th Cir. 2002)("It is clear 

that Meyer was not similarly situated to Patterson because they 

reported to different supervisors and had different levels of 

experience and job responsibilities."). 

56.  Where the administrative law judge does not halt the 

proceedings "for lack of a prima facie case and the action has 

been fully tried, it is no longer relevant whether the 

[complainant] actually established a prima facie case.  At that 

point, the only relevant inquiry is the ultimate, factual issue 

of intentional discrimination. . . .  [W]hether or not [the 

complainant] actually established a prima facie case is relevant 

only in the sense that a prima facie case constitutes some 

circumstantial evidence of intentional discrimination."   Green 

v. School Board of Hillsborough County, 25 F.3d 974, 978 (11th 

Cir. 1994)(citation omitted); see also Aikens, 460 U.S. at 713-

715 ("Because this case was fully tried on the merits, it is 

surprising to find the parties and the Court of Appeals still 

addressing the question whether Aikens made out a prima facie 

case.  We think that by framing the issue in these terms, they 
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have unnecessarily evaded the ultimate question of 

discrimination vel non. . . .  [W]hen the defendant fails to 

persuade the district court to dismiss the action for lack of a 

prima facie case, and responds to the plaintiff's proof by 

offering evidence of the reason for the plaintiff's rejection 

[as a candidate for promotion], the factfinder must then decide 

whether the rejection was discriminatory within the meaning of 

Title VII.  At this stage, the McDonnell-Burdine presumption 

'drops from the case,' and 'the factual inquiry proceeds to a 

new level of specificity.'  After Aikens presented his evidence 

to the District Court in this case, the Postal Service's 

witnesses testified that he was not promoted because he had 

turned down several lateral transfers that would have broadened 

his Postal Service experience.  The District Court was then in a 

position to decide the ultimate factual issue in the case. . . .  

Where the defendant has done everything that would be required 

of him if the plaintiff had properly made out a prima facie 

case, whether the plaintiff really did so is no longer relevant.  

The district court has before it all the evidence it needs to 

decide whether 'the defendant intentionally discriminated 

against the plaintiff.'")(citation omitted); Beaver v. Rayonier, 

Inc., 200 F.3d 723, 727 (11th Cir. 1999)("As an initial matter, 

Rayonier argues it is entitled to judgment as a matter of law 

because Beaver failed to establish a prima facie case.  That 
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argument, however, comes too late.  Because Rayonier failed to 

persuade the district court to dismiss the action for lack of a 

prima facie case and proceeded to put on evidence of a non-

discriminatory reason--i.e., an economically induced RIF--for 

terminating Beaver, Rayonier's attempt to persuade us to revisit 

whether Beaver established a prima facie case is foreclosed by 

binding precedent."); and Carmichael v. Birmingham Saw Works, 

738 F.2d 1126, 1129 (11th Cir. 1984)("The plaintiff has framed 

his attack on the trial court's findings largely in terms of 

whether the plaintiff made out a prima facie case of 

discrimination.  We are mindful, however, of the Supreme Court's 

admonition that when a disparate treatment case is fully tried, 

as this one was, both the trial and the appellate courts should 

proceed directly to the 'ultimate question' in the case:  

'whether the defendant intentionally discriminated against the 

plaintiff.'"). 

57.  In the instant case, Petitioners produced no direct 

evidence to support their claims that they had been the victims 

of intentional national origin discrimination on the part of 

American.  They therefore had to rely on circumstantial evidence 

to prove their claims.  A review of the evidentiary record 

reveals that Petitioners did not present sufficient 

circumstantial evidence to even establish a prima facie case of 

discrimination.  Their evidentiary presentation was devoid of 
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any persuasive evidence that either of them was "replaced by 

someone who was not a member of [their] protected class" or that 

"a similarly situated employee who was not a member of [their] 

protected class engaged in comparable conduct and was not 

discharged."  Both Petitioners testified that they felt that 

they were terminated because they were Hispanic.  Under no 

circumstances, however, is proof that, in essence, amounts to no 

more than mere speculation and self-serving belief on the part 

of the complainant concerning the motives of the employer 

sufficient, standing alone, to establish a prima facie case of 

intentional discrimination.  See Little v. Republic Refining 

Co., Ltd., 924 F.2d 93, 96 (5th Cir. 1991)("Little points to his 

own subjective belief that age motivated Boyd.  An age 

discrimination plaintiff's own good faith belief that his age 

motivated his employer's action is of little value."); Elliott 

v. Group Medical & Surgical Service, 714 F.2d 556, 567 (5th Cir. 

1983)("We are not prepared to hold that a subjective belief of 

discrimination, however genuine, can be the basis of judicial 

relief."); and Shiflett v. GE Fanuc Automation, 960 F. Supp. 

1022, 1031 (W.D. Va. 1997)("[A]ll too many leaps and 

unjustifiable inferences must be made before one can reasonably 

conclude that any causal connection exists between plaintiff's 

termination and his disability.  Nothing in the record, apart 

from plaintiff's private speculation, provides any reason to 
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believe there is such a connection.  But '[m]ere unsupported 

speculation, such as this, is not enough to defeat a summary 

judgment motion.'"). 

58.  American, for its part, not only advanced a 

legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for terminating 

Petitioners, to wit:  Petitioners' having committed "time clock 

fraud,"5 it affirmatively established that this reason was not 

pretextual, but rather was the real reason that Mr. DeGrazia 

decided to terminate their employment, and that Petitioners' 

being Hispanic was not a factor in his decision. 

59.  Under such circumstances, American cannot be found to 

have committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the 

employment discrimination charges filed by Petitioners, and said 

charges should therefore be dismissed.  

RECOMMENDATION 

Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 

Law, it is 

RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

issue a final order finding the American not guilty of the 

unlawful employment practices alleged by Petitioners and 

dismissing their employment discrimination charges. 
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DONE AND ENTERED this 15th day of May, 2006, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

 

S 
___________________________________ 

                         STUART M. LERNER 
                         Administrative Law Judge 
                         Division of Administrative Hearings 
                         The DeSoto Building 
                         1230 Apalachee Parkway 
                         Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
                         (850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
                         Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
                         www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
                         Filed with the Clerk of the 
                         Division of Administrative Hearings 

                    this 15th day of May, 2006. 
 
 

ENDNOTES 
 
1  All references to Florida Statutes in this Recommended Order 
are to Florida Statutes (2005). 
 
2  The undersigned has accepted these factual stipulations.  See 
Columbia Bank for Cooperatives v. Okeelanta Sugar Cooperative, 
52 So. 2d 670, 673 (Fla. 1951)("When a case is tried upon 
stipulated facts the stipulation is conclusive upon both the 
trial and appellate courts in respect to matters which may 
validly be made the subject of stipulation.  Indeed, on appeal 
neither party will be heard to suggest that the facts were other 
than as stipulated or that any material facts w[ere] omitted."); 
Schrimsher v. School Board of Palm Beach County, 694 So. 2d 856, 
863 (Fla. 4th DCA 1997)("The hearing officer is bound by the 
parties' stipulations."); and Palm Beach Community College v. 
Department of Administration, Division of Retirement, 579 So. 2d 
300, 302 (Fla. 4th DCA 1991)("When the parties agree that a case 
is to be tried upon stipulated facts, the stipulation is binding 
not only upon the parties but also upon the trial and reviewing 
courts.  In addition, no other or different facts will be 
presumed to exist."). 
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3  An "employer," as that term is used in the Act, is defined in 
Section 760.02(7), Florida Statutes, as "any person employing 15 
or more employees for each working day in each of 20 or more 
calendar weeks in the current or preceding calendar year, and 
any agent of such a person." 
 
4  "To 'articulate' does not mean 'to express in argument.'"  
Rodriguez v. General Motors Corporation, 904 F.2d 531, 533 (9th 
Cir. 1990).  "It means to produce evidence."  Id. 
 
5  Had Petitioners' made a prima facie showing of 
discrimination, the presumption of discrimination arising from 
such a showing would have been overcome by American's advancing 
this legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for their 
terminations. 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 

 
All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions  
to this recommended order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the final order in this case. 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
BRITTIE POWERS, 
 
     Petitioner, 
 
vs. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN AND 
FAMILY SERVICES, 
 
 Respondent. 
                                

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
 

 
 
 
 
Case No. 05-4360 

   
RECOMMENDED ORDER 

 
Pursuant to Notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings 

held a formal hearing before Diane Cleavinger, Administrative 

Law Judge, on February 23, 2006, in Pensacola, Florida. 

APPEARANCES 
 
For Petitioner:  Britte Powers, pro se 
                 106 Lakewood Road 
                 Pensacola, Florida  32507 
 
For Respondent:  Eric D. Schurger, Esquire 
                 Assistant District Legal Counsel 
                 Department of Children and 
                   Family Services 
                 District Legal Office 
                 160 Governmental Center, Suite 601 
                 Pensacola, Florida  32502-5734 

 
STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

 
     Whether Petitioner was retaliated against due to testifying 

by deposition in another employee’s employment discrimination 

lawsuit. 
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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

     On November 21, 2005, Petitioner, Brittie Powers, filed a 

Petition for Relief with the Florida Commission on Human 

Relations (FCHR), alleging that Respondent, Department of 

Children and Family Services (Department), laid her off work 

because she gave testimony by deposition in a discrimination 

lawsuit brought by a former employee, Linwood Scott.  On 

October 19, 2005, FCHR entered a determination that reasonable 

cause existed to believe that an unlawful employment practice 

had occurred.  On November 29, 2005, Petitioner filed her 

Petition for Relief.  FCHR forwarded the Petition to the 

Division of Administrative Hearings. 

     The parties filed a Prehearing Stipulation dated 

February 14, 2006.  The parties stipulated to the facts listed 

below and as outlined in the FCHR determination at paragraphs 

one through twelve in which Petitioner is designated as the 

Complainant: 

1.  Complainant began her employment with 
Respondent in February 1985.  Complainant 
worked as an Economic Self Sufficiency 
Specialist (ESSSII).   
 
2.  On January 11, 2005, Complainant was 
deposed in connection with a lawsuit of 
Linwood Scott, a former co-worker, against 
Respondent. 
 
3.  During the deposition, Complainant 
stated under oath that she felt that 
Mr. Scott had been discriminatorily 
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terminated by Respondent.  Furthermore, 
Complainant explained how she had logged 
into her computer using her password and P 
number and then allowed another employee to 
use her computer to help her with a problem 
case.  Complainant explained that other 
employees engaged in this practice and that 
she did not report this to management 
because she did not consider it to be a 
violation of policy. 
   
4.  Employees of Respondent are given a 
password and P number that they must enter 
into the computer when they log in.  It is a 
violation of Respondent’s security policy 
for an employee to log in to his or her 
computer using their password and P number 
and then allow another employee to use the 
computer, if the first employee does not 
know what the second employee is doing on 
the computer. 
   
5.  Complainant was asked to provide 
documentation regarding password and P 
number violations and any other computer 
violation that she had knowledge of.  
Complainant needed to review her case 
monitoring sheets and list of names in order 
to do this.  Complainant was told to request 
time off from her regular duties in order to 
compile the documents from Mamun Rashied, 
District Operations Manager.  Complainant 
emailed Vickie Davis, Operations Program 
Administrator, on January 11, 2005 for 
advice as to what steps she needed to take.   
 
7.  On January 12, 2005, Complainant 
received notification from Ms. Davis that 
she was being placed on administrative 
leave, effective immediately.  Complainant 
was directed to leave the facility with only 
her personal items, not any agency 
documents. 
   
8.  Meanwhile the implementation of the 
Economic Self Sufficiency (ESS) Services 
Program Reform made it necessary to reduce 



 4

the number of the department’s authorized 
positions.  A statewide team established the 
criteria used to assess ESS staff for 
retention.  A list was developed according 
to the ranking of the staff that would be 
retained, as well as staff that would be the 
first to be laid off, if a lay off occurred.  
On January 20, 2005, the final list 
identifying staff to be laid off named 
Complainant as the first ESSSII that would 
be laid off. 
   
9.  Katie George, District Legal Counsel and 
the District Contract Attorney, informed 
Mr. Rashied, and Don Bell, Human Resources 
Specialist, that Complainant had admitted to 
violating Respondent’s security rules during 
her sworn deposition.  On January 27, 2005, 
Mr. Rashied notified Complainant that she 
was being dismissed for cause for admitting 
to violating Respondent’s computer security 
policy.  Complainant’s termination became 
effective February 7, 2005.   
 
10.  Complainant filed an appeal with the 
Public Employee Relations Commission (PERC), 
and on March 23, 2005, PERC issued a 
recommended order concluding that Respondent 
did not have cause to terminate Complainant.   
 
11.  In a letter dated April 1, 2005, 
Mr. Rashied notified Complainant that if the 
PERC ordered her reinstatement, the 
effective date of her layoff would be the 
date of the proposed reinstatement. 
 
12.  On April 5, 2005, the PERC adopted the 
hearing officer’s recommended order and 
directed Respondent to reinstate Complainant 
with back pay and benefits. 
   

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in her own behalf and 

introduced two exhibits into evidence.  The Department offered 

the testimony of four witnesses. 
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     After the hearing, Respondent filed a Proposed Recommended 

Order on April 10, 2006.  Petitioner filed a Proposed 

Recommended Order on April 3, 2006. 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

     1.  Amie Remington, Esquire, an attorney in private 

practice, was hired as a contract attorney by the State of 

Florida to represent the Department in an employment 

discrimination lawsuit brought by Linwood Scott involving 

computer security violations and lax enforcement of the 

Department’s computer security policy that resulted in loss of 

State funds due to employee fraud.  As part of the discovery in 

the Scott case, Ms. Remington deposed Petitioner on January 11, 

2005.   

     2.  Prior to the deposition, Ms. Remington spoke with Katie 

George, Chief Legal Counsel for the Department, and obtained 

information as to all proposed witnesses, including Petitioner.  

At this time, Ms. Remington received information that Petitioner 

was identified for layoff. 

     3.  Mamum Rashied, the Department’s former District 

Operations Administrator, who retired on February 2, 2006, 

managed the Department’s operations for the four counties in 

District One; Escambia, Santa Rosa, Okaloosa, and Walton.  As 

District Operations Administrator, Mr. Rashied was the second 

person in charge of the district with purview over the Economic 
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Self Sufficiency (ESS) Program.  The ESS program was the program 

in which Petitioner was employed at a salary of $1215.00 bi-

weekly. 

     4.  During calendar year 2005, the ESS program underwent a 

statewide reorganization resulting in the elimination of 

approximately 42 percent to 43 percent of ESS positions through 

layoffs in District One. 

     5.  Petitioner, then an Economic Self-Sufficiency 

Specialist II (ESSSII), was on the list for layoff.  Placement 

on the layoff list was made based on a top-to-bottom ranking of 

employees.  Each employee was to be rated by the unit 

supervisors and placed on the list in terms of their 

retainability.  The rating list was forwarded to the Operations 

Manager for the Service Center.  Each Service Center compiled a 

ratings list which was then forwarded to the District Program 

Office to be combined into one district list.  Mr. Rashied 

received a copy of the district list which contained the 

Petitioner’s name sometime in December 2004. 

     6.  The layoff listing process took approximately two 

months and was in existence prior to the Petitioner giving her 

deposition in the Linwood Scott case on January 11, 2005.   

     7.  Prior to the layoffs, Department personnel conducted 

general sessions at the Service Center for all interested 

employees to gain information as to the potential layoff 
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situation.  However, Petitioner was unaware of these meetings 

and apparently did not participate in them. 

     8.  During her deposition in the Scott case, Petitioner 

testified that she had logged into her computer using her 

password and P number and then allowed another employee to use 

her computer to help her with a problem case.  Petitioner had 

permitted the use of her computer in an effort to help the 

employee process the information her center was required to 

handle.  Such aid and supervision was part of her duties as an 

ESSSII.  Petitioner did not believe that her actions violated 

the security policy of the Department.  However, such action was 

a violation of the Department’s computer security policy. 

Petitioner’s testimony related to the fact that such activity 

occurred often in her Department.   

     9.  After her testimony, Petitioner was terminated on 

January 27, 2005, effective February 7, 2005, prior to her being 

laid off.  The termination was the result of the Petitioner’s 

violation of the Department’s computer security policy.   

     10.  Petitioner was subsequently reinstated on April 5, 

2005, following a ruling by the Public Employee Relations 

Commission (PERC) in favor of Petitioner, including payment of 

back pay and benefits.  The ruling did not find that Petitioner 

had been retaliated against. 
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     11.  Immediately following reinstatement, Petitioner was 

laid off effective April 5, 2005, pursuant to the prior layoff 

list which was still on-going.  Importantly, if Petitioner had 

not been terminated she would have been laid off. 

     12.  Petitioner was subsequently rehired by the Department 

as an Economic Self-Sufficiency Specialist I (ESS-I) on 

September 2, 2005.  The Petitioner’s personnel file indicated 

that she had been laid off and was subject to rehire.  Based on 

a position opening and Petitioner’s qualifications, Petitioner 

was rehired and continues in the ESS-I position to date. 

     13.  Petitioner testified in her own behalf at the hearing.  

She asserted that she thought she was retaliated against because 

of her testimony in the Linwood Scott case.  However, she 

offered no other evidence to show such retaliation and such 

supposition is insufficient to support a claim of retaliation.  

Likewise, Petitioner did not offer any evidence that 

Petitioner’s reasons for her initial termination and later 

layoff were pretexts to cover unlawful retaliation.  Since there 

was insufficient evidence to support Petitioner’s claim of 

retaliation, her Petition for Relief should be dismissed. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

     14.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over both the parties to and subject matter of this 

case.  §§ 120.57(1) and 760.11(40(b), Fla. Stat. (2005).   
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     15.  Section 760.10(7), Florida Statutes (2005) provides as 

follows: 

It is an unlawful employment practice for an 
employer, an employment agency, a joint 
labor-management committee, or labor 
organization to discriminate against any 
person because that person has opposed any 
practice which is an unlawful employment 
practice under this section, or because that 
person has made a charge, testified, 
assisted, or participated in any manner in 
an investigation, proceeding, or hearing 
under this section.   

 
     16.  The burden of proof is on Petitioner to establish a 

prima facie case of retaliatory discharge.  Russell v. KSL Hotel 

Corp., 887 So. 2d 372, 379 (Fla. 3rd DCA 2004).  If Petitioner 

is able to establish a prima facie case, then the burden shifts 

to the Department to proffer a legitimate, non-retaliatory 

explanation for the termination and eventual layoff.  Id. Guess 

v. City of Miramar, 889 So. 2d 840, 846 (Fla. 4th DCA 2004).  

The burden then returns to Petitioner “to prove by a 

preponderance of the evidence that the “legitimate reason” was 

merely a pretext for the prohibited, retaliatory conduct.”  

Russell at 380.  However, Petitioner, at all times, bears the 

ultimate burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence 

that the Department unlawfully retaliated against her.  Guess at 

846. 

     17.  In this case, Petitioner failed to meet her burden of 

proof to establish a prima facie case of retaliatory discharge.  
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The only evidence she offered was that she thought she had been 

retaliated against and had not been told about being on the 

layoff list prior to her termination.  Such supposition is 

insufficient to support a claim of retaliation.  Moreover, the 

evidence regarding both the reason for her initial termination 

and reinstatement demonstrate she was not terminated for a 

pretextual reason.  The Department had legitimate concerns 

regarding computer security and had a strict security policy.  

The Scott case involved computer security violations and lax 

enforcement of the Department’s computer security policy.  Even 

though Petitioner did not think her actions violated the 

Department’s security policy, those actions did violate that 

policy.  The fact that the termination was not sustained by PERC 

does not refute the legitimacy of the Department’s rationale for 

her termination.   

     18.  Likewise, the evidence did not demonstrate that 

Petitioner’s layoff was retaliatory.  The evidence was clear 

that the determination to lay Petitioner off was made before her 

testimony in the Scott case.  That decision was made as part of 

a program reorganization that affected 42 percent to 43 percent 

of employees in that program.  The timing of these events does 

not establish either a prima facie case of retaliatory discharge 

or pretext to cover a retaliatory discharge.  Therefore the 

Petition for Relief should be dismissed. 
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RECOMMENDATION 

Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 

Law, it is 

RECOMMENDED: 

That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a 

final order dismissing the Petition for Relief. 

DONE AND ENTERED this 16th day of May, 2006, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

S                                  
DIANE CLEAVINGER 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 16th day of May, 2006. 

 
 
COPIES FURNISHED: 
 
Denise Crawford, Agency Clerk 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
 
Cecil Howard, General Counsel 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
 
 



 12

Brittie Powers 
106 Lakewood Road 
Pensacola, Florida  32507 
 
Eric D. Schurger, Esquire 
Department of Children and Family Services 
160 Governmental Center, Suite 601 
Pensacola, Florida  32501-5734 
 
 

NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 
 
All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions 
to this Recommended Order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the final order in this case. 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
BILLY K. SPEED, 
 
     Petitioner, 
 
vs. 
 
GRAND SEAS RESORT, 
 
 Respondent. 
                                

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
 

 
 
 
 
Case No. 05-2601 

   
RECOMMENDED ORDER 

 
This cause came on for final hearing, as noticed, before 

P. Michael Ruff, duly-designated Administrative Law Judge of the 

Division of Administrative Hearings.  The hearing was conducted 

in Deland, Florida, on January 26, 2006.  The appearances were 

as follows: 

APPEARANCES 
 
 For Petitioner:  Billy K. Speed, pro se 
      1005 Essex Road 
      Daytona Beach, Florida  32114 
 

For Respondent:  James L. Reinman, Esquire 
     1825 South Riverview Drive 
     Melbourne, Florida  32901 

 
STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

 
     The issue to be resolved in this proceeding concern whether 

the Petitioner was subjected to an adverse employment action 

(termination) for discriminatory reasons, based upon his race, 

an alleged violation of Section 760.10, Florida Statutes (2005). 
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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 
 
 This action arose upon the filing of a charge of 

discrimination and later a Petition for Relief by the 

Petitioner, Billy K. Speed.  The Petitioner contends that he was 

terminated from his employment with the Respondent for 

discriminatory reasons based upon his race (black).  The Florida 

Commission on Human Relations (Commission) made a preliminary 

investigation and found cause to believe that employment 

discrimination occurred.   

 The cause was transmitted to the Division of Administrative 

Hearings and the undersigned Administrative Law Judge for 

adjudication.   The cause came for hearing, as noticed, at which 

the Petitioner presented one witness, himself, and two exhibits, 

which were admitted into evidence.  The Respondent presented the 

testimony of Larry Coltelli, one of the owners of the Respondent 

corporation; Rick Rinear, the Respondent's general manager; and 

Leanne Thompson, the personnel manager for the Respondent.  The 

Respondent also offered one exhibit, which was admitted into 

evidence.  Upon conclusion of the proceedings the parties 

elected to submit Proposed Recommended Orders which have been 

considered in the rendition of this Recommended Order. 
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FINDINGS OF FACT 

 1.  Billy K. Speed was an employee of Premier Hospitality, 

Management, Inc., doing business as the Grand Seas Resort, for 

approximately three years prior to the termination of his 

employment, which resulted in this action.  Mr. Speed is a black 

male. 

 2.  The Respondent operates a resort in Daytona Beach and a  

substantial portion of its business activities involves 

conducting sales tours of its properties.  A significant part of 

Mr. Speed's duties as an employee of the resort was to drive the 

tour buses bringing potential customers to the Grand Seas Resort 

facility.  His duties additionally involved working on the 

"image team" involving keeping the exterior of the facility and 

grounds in proper condition.  He worked on the maintenance staff 

and the maintenance manager or supervisor was his immediate 

superior.  Mr. Speed occasionally assisted in cleaning up "the 

fitness center" in the Grand Seas facility, although this was 

not part of his regular duties.  He was not performing that duty 

on the day the events in question, described below, unfolded. 

3.  Mr. Speed had a prior criminal record but the Grand 

Seas Resort management was aware of that when he was hired.  As 

shown by the testimony of Managers Mr. Rinear and Mr. Cottelli, 

Mr. Speed was a good employee and was well liked by his fellow 

employees and by the members of management who testified for the 
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Respondent in this proceeding.  He had good evaluations and had 

good personal relationships with his superiors at the facility. 

 4.  On or about October 23, 2004, a motor cycle wash or 

"bike wash" was conducted on the grounds of the resort, just 

outside the fitness facility on the ground floor level.  Various 

employees were helping with the bike wash which was apparently a 

charitable fund raising event.  During the course of the day one 

of the employees who was helping with the bike wash, Heather 

Wood, placed her purse (apparently on a shelf) under the 

receptionist counter in the fitness facility.  The fitness 

facility was open that day and various persons and employees had 

access to the facility and could move in and out of it, 

including the Petitioner.   

     5.  The Petitioner maintains that there were five white 

females who were helping with the bike wash who he saw in the 

fitness center at various times that day in the vicinity of the 

receptionist counter.  Three of the white females were employees 

and two of them were former employees.  The Petitioner also had 

access to and did enter the fitness center that day.  He 

contends that sometime around 2:30 in the afternoon of that day, 

just before he left the resort's premises for the day, he went 

into the fitness facility to use the telephone.  The telephone 

was kept on top of the counter in the fitness facility.  The 

Petitioner maintains that it was his habit and on this occasion 
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he did squat down or sit down behind and below the level of the 

counter top while using the phone.  There was a bar-type stool 

behind the counter in the fitness facility.   

6.  The five white females had access to the fitness 

facility that day as did an unknown number of employees and non-

employees of the resort who were either working at the bike wash 

event or present on the premises for other reasons.  The 

Respondent employees a substantial number of minority employees 

as well as Caucasian employees.  Many of them, whether or not 

their work assignment involved their presence in the fitness 

facility, had access to the fitness facility that day.   

 7.  Heather Wood reported to the Respondent's management 

that money was missing from her purse which had been behind and 

underneath the reception area counter in the fitness facility.  

Upon learning of that occurrence, Mr. Colitelli, a partial owner 

of the resort and Mr. Rinear, the general manager, viewed a 

surveillance tape recorded by the security company used by the 

Respondent, which was taken that day by a surveillance camera 

located in the fitness facility.  Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear 

viewed the entire tape for that day as well as the portion of 

the tape which was introduced into evidence.1/ 

 8.  In viewing the tape both Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear 

observed that the Petitioner had gone behind the counter in the 

fitness facility that day during a relevant time period before 
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the alleged theft was reported and they observed that he bent 

down for some substantial period of time behind the counter, out 

of sight of the camera and where the purses were located.  Both 

Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear maintained in their testimony that 

no other person who entered the fitness facility during that day 

was shown on the surveillance tape to be in the area of the 

purses behind and beneath the counter.  The Petitioner 

maintained in his testimony that the five white females he 

considers to be similarly situated employees (or former 

employees) were around and behind the counter at various times 

that day and, under his theory of the case, would have 

opportunity to have been suspects in the theft as well.   

     9.  It is also a fact that due to the circumstances of the 

way the bike wash event was conducted and due to the fact that 

the fitness facility was open that day to other employees of the 

resort, as well as persons participating in the bike wash, that 

other persons both employees and otherwise had access to the 

fitness facility that day.  In any event, according to both 

Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear, no other person who entered the 

facility during the day in question was shown on the tape to 

have been in the immediate area of the purses, including the 

purse from which money was allegedly taken.  Accordingly, they 

believed that they had a reasonable suspicion that the 

Petitioner may have been involved in the theft of the missing 
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money.  This belief is based upon his presence behind the 

counter and his bending down out-of-sight behind the counter for 

a significant period of time where the purses were located. 

 10.  Consequently, the Petitioner was called to a meeting 

with Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear for them to question him about 

this occurrence.  When they questioned the Petitioner about what 

he knew concerning the theft incident he denied any knowledge or 

responsibility for it.  Mr. Colitelli's and Mr. Rinear's 

testimony indicates that the Petitioner offered to take a 

polygraph to establish that he was not guilty of the theft and 

the Petitioner maintains that they asked him to take a 

polygraph.  The Respondent had never followed a practice of 

requiring any employees to submit to a polygraph examination and 

this was the first such occasion where a polygraph was scheduled 

for an employee.  In fact, as established by Mr. Rinear, in his 

four years with the Respondent company no employee had ever been 

required to take a polygraph.  He did not even know of a 

polygraph examiner, but had to look in the yellow pages to 

locate one when he and Mr. Colitelli decided to schedule a 

polygraph for the Petitioner. 

     11.  The polygraph was scheduled for two days later Friday, 

October 26, 2004.  The Petitioner told them that he would have 

to "speak to someone" about whether or not to take the 

polygraph.  The next morning, Thursday morning, he came in and 
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talked to Ms. Thompson about the matter and told her that upon 

advice of an attorney that he had decided not to take the 

polygraph.  At that point Ms. Thompson recommended to her 

superiors that he be "laid-off."  The Petitioner's employment 

was terminated that day. 

 12.  The Petitioner admitted that he was in the fitness 

center on the day the theft occurred and admitted going behind 

the counter.  He admitted stooping down behind the counter for a 

significant period of time and offered no explanation for doing 

so other than using the phone.  In fact, in order to use the 

phone it was not necessary to stoop down low behind the counter 

because the phone was kept on top of the counter.  The 

Petitioner could have access to the phone from in front of the 

counter, or alternatively, their was a bar stool behind the 

counter upon which the Petitioner could sit while using the 

phone.  He offered no plausible explanation as to why he had to 

stoop down low behind the counter where he would not appear on 

the camera. 

13.  The management of the Respondent's facility, 

Mr. Colitelli and Mr. Rinear, did not question other persons who 

had entered the fitness facility on the day in question because 

no other person shown on the video tape had been in the 

immediate area of the purses and squatting down behind the 

counter, out-of-sight of the camera.  The five white females 
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referenced by the Petitioner in his testimony were not 

questioned, but neither was any other employee or other person 

who had access to the fitness facility that day.  This is 

because the witnesses for the Respondent saw no other persons on 

the tape they viewed who were in the vicinity of where the purse 

was kept behind the counter and who behaved in such a way as to 

arouse suspicion that they might have been capable of taking the 

money.   

14.  The Petitioner offered no witnesses in support of his 

contention or version of events other than his own testimony.  

The Petitioner admitted that he had a good relationship with his 

manager, Mr. Rinear, who made the decision to lay him off.  They 

had always had friendly relations and he did not ever feel 

discriminated against by Mr. Rinear or other Grand Seas 

employees or managers, except with regard to the termination 

incident at issue.  The Petitioner also admitted that it would 

have not have been necessary to go behind the counter to use the 

phone and that he had no employment business in the fitness 

center that day.  He offered no reason why he was there on that 

date other than the stated need to use the telephone. 

 15.  The Respondent clearly had a reasonable suspicion that 

the Petitioner might have taken the money.  The Respondent 

candidly acknowledges that the suspicious nature of the 

Petitioner's behavior depicted on the tape does not prove that, 
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in fact, the Petitioner took the missing money.  It terminated 

him because of its suspicion that he took the money not because 

it had proof that he took the money.  The Respondent elected not 

to make any record of the Petitioner being terminated, as a 

termination for cause, because of any misconduct related to this 

incident.  Rather, it entered the reason for his termination on 

employment compensation filing documents as being that the 

Petitioner was the subject of a lay-off that it carried out with 

regard to some forty-five or forty-six other employees.  This 

was due to hurricane damage to the resort suffered during the 

2004 hurricanes. 

16.  Ms. Thompson, the personnel director, testified that 

the Petitioner was selected to be part of the lay-off because he 

did not have alternative skills such as plumbing, painting, or 

electrician skills, which might have enabled him to assist in 

the repair work being done on the facility due to the hurricane 

damage.  It is determined, however, that such was a reason given 

by the Respondent in order to insure that the Petitioner would 

not have a firing for cause on his record, would be able to 

obtain a good employment reference upon leaving the Respondent's 

employ, and would be able to obtain his unemployment 

compensation benefits.  It is found that the real reason he was 

terminated was due to the Respondent's suspicion of his 

involvement in the theft. 
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17.  The Respondent's witnesses established that they and 

the Petitioner had always had a good relationship and that, by 

showing his departure as being as a result of a lay-off due to a 

reduction in employees because of hurricane damage, they would 

be doing him a favor by preserving his right to unemployment 

compensation benefits and to a good reference for other 

employment.  

 18.  There was no testimony elicited by the Petitioner or 

the Respondent which indicated that the employment decision was 

affected by or based upon the Petitioner's race.  The Respondent 

has employed substantial numbers of minorities of several 

categories.  In fact, the percentage of black employees was 

approximately double the percentage of blacks available in the 

community labor market for employment.  The lay-off due to 

hurricane damage of approximately 46 persons did not 

disproportionately consist of minorities either.  In fact, the 

majority of the persons laid off in this effort were Caucasian.  

The only incident of racial discrimination during his employ 

with the Respondent, testified to by the Petitioner, was an 

incident that had occurred approximately 1 1/2 years before when 

an unknown person had written a racial epithet on a newspaper in 

the work area where Mr. Speed worked at the time, while he was 

away from the area.  The Petitioner admitted that he had no idea 

who had done it but he reported it to his superiors and 
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Ms. Thompson, the personnel director.  She vigorously 

investigated the incident and interviewed all employees who had 

reasonable access to the area where the newspaper was found.  

She was unable to determine if anyone who worked for Grand Seas, 

or any other person, might have been guilty of committing that 

act.     

 19.  Whether or not the Petitioner requested the polygraph 

or Mr. Rinear and Mr. Colitelli requested that he take the 

polygraph makes little difference.  The Petitioner maintains 

that he was discriminated against because of being black because 

the five white females he postulated as comparative employees 

were treated more favorably than he with regard to the incident 

(no questioning and no polygraph.)  This theory fails to take 

into account the fact that it has not been demonstrated that the 

Petitioner and those five white females were the only persons 

who had access to the fitness facility when the purported theft 

occurred during that day.  No other employees, whether white 

females or other minority or Caucasian employees were questioned 

or scheduled for a polygraph.  The Petitioner was questioned 

because of the above-referenced behavior, witnessed by 

management on the video tape on the day at issue, which caused 

them to focus their suspicions on him.  Since they felt they had 

no reasonable suspicion of any other employee whether minority 

or not, who had access to the fitness facility that day, they 
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had a plausible reason for not attempting to schedule a 

polygraph or questioning of such other employees or persons.  

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

     20.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction of the subject matter of and the parties to this 

proceeding.  §§ 120.569 and 120.57(1), Fla. Stat. (2005). 

     21.  The Petitioner has the burden of proof and the 

ultimate burden of persuasion in this proceeding to show by a 

preponderance of the evidence that he was the victim of an 

adverse employment decision based upon his race and that he 

suffered damages as a result.  St. Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, 

509 U.S. 502 (1993). 

 22.  The Respondent has been shown to be an employer within 

the meaning of Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  It is an unlawful 

employment practice under Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, for 

an employer to discharge or to fail or refuse to hire an 

individual or otherwise discriminate against an individual with 

respect to that individual's race.  § 760.10(1)(a), Fla. Stat. 

(2005).  Since Chapter 760, Florida Statues, was patterned after 

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, federal 

cases are appropriate in analyzing claims under the Florida 

Civil Rights Act, Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  See Harper v. 

Blockbuster Entertainment Corp., 139 F.3d 1385, 1387 (11th Cir. 

1998). 
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 23.  In order for a Petitioner to prove intentional 

discrimination through circumstantial evidence as is the case in 

the instant situation, the burden-shifting analysis employed by 

the court in McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 

792, 802-805 (1973) is appropriately employed.  A prima facie 

case of discrimination through circumstantial evidence is made 

if the Petitioner's shows that he is a member of a protected 

class or category; that he was subjected to an adverse 

employment action; that he was either replaced by a person 

outside his protected class or similarly situated employees 

outside his protected class were treated more favorably than he; 

and that he was qualified to perform his job.  See Joseph v. 

Publix Supermarkets, Inc., 983 F. Supp. 1431, 1444 (Southern 

District Florida 1997); Holifield v. Reno, 115 F.3d 1555, 1562 

(11th Cir. 1997). 

 24.  If the Petitioner establishes a prima facie case of 

discrimination based upon race, the burden shifts to the 

Respondent employer to show that the employment decision rather 

was motivated by a legitimate, non-discriminatory reason.  Texas 

Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 101 S. Ct. 1089, 

1993 (1981) 450 U.S. 248 (1981).  If a legitimate, non-

discriminatory reason for the employment action taken is 

articulated by the employer, then the Petitioner must 

demonstrate that reason is, in fact, pretextual and not the true 
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reason for the employment decision made.  If a prima facie case 

of discrimination is established by the Petitioner and the 

Respondent employer's articulated reason is not deemed credible, 

then circumstantial evidence is sufficient to define that reason 

as pretextual.  See Farley v. Nationwide Mutual Insurance 

Company, 197 F.3d 1322, 1337 (11th Cir. 1999). 

 25.  Concerning the question of establishment of a prima 

facie case of race discrimination, the Petitioner has 

established that he is a member of a protected category since he 

is black.  He also established that he suffered an adverse 

employment action.  However, he was not replaced by any person 

of a protected class or a non-protected class after he left the 

Respondent's employ through the date of the hearing.  He 

established that he was qualified to perform his job.  In fact, 

his employers liked him as a person and were well-pleased with 

his job performance over the three years he was employed with 

the Respondent.  They took the employment action reluctantly 

because of this.   

     26.  Concerning the proof element as to whether similarly-

situated employees were treated more favorably who were outside 

his protected class, the Petitioner maintains that the five 

white females were not required to take a polygraph test nor 

questioned concerning the theft.  It has not been shown, 

however, that they were similarly-situated employees since the 
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preponderant evidence shows that the five white females were not 

simply working behind the desk (as Petitioner contends) where 

the money was stolen, in spite of which the Petitioner was the 

only individual questioned about the theft, scheduled for a 

polygraph, and subsequently terminated.  In fact, not only those 

five white females, but other employees and persons as well, had 

access to the fitness facility and the desk area on the day in 

question.  It has not been definitively shown that they were 

similarly-situated, because none of them or any other person or 

employee observed on the video tape to have been in the fitness 

facility that day behaved in the manner in which the Petitioner 

did, as described above.  The preponderant evidence of record 

shows that this behavior is the reason suspicion was focused on 

the Petitioner, not because of his race.  It is also a 

reasonable basis why no other person was actually questioned by 

the Respondent.   

27.  Even if a more careful, thorough investigation might 

have included questioning of other persons who had access to the 

fitness facility, the failure to do so does not indicate that 

the focus on the Petitioner was merely because of his race.  It 

also does not indicate that similarly situated persons were 

treated more favorably, because the persons not questioned were 

not shown to have been in the same category of location and 

behavior as the Petitioner, and to have only consisted of 
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persons outside the protected class.  This is especially true 

when one considers the unrefutted fact that a substantial number 

of minorities are employed by the Respondent and that the lay-

offs that occurred were in major part directed at Caucasian 

employees.   

28.  It is also noteworthy that the Respondent has no 

history of any racially discriminatory conduct towards its 

employees.  When the Petitioner reported the incident of the 

racial epithet written on the newspaper, the Respondent 

vigorously investigated the matter, was apologetic to the 

Petitioner concerning its occurrence, and made reasonably 

energetic attempts to ascertain the guilty person.  In summary, 

it has not been clearly and preponderantly demonstrated that the 

five white females selected by the Petitioner were truly 

similarly-situated employees.  The Petitioner's unsupported, 

subjective belief that they were is not sufficient to meet his 

burden.  Earley v. Champion International Corporation, 907 F.2d 

1077 (11th Cir. 1990); William v. Hager Hinge Co., 916 F. Supp. 

1163 (M.D. Ala. 1995).    

 29.  Even assuming arguendo that the Petitioner is correct 

and that he was singled out to be accused of theft, or 

questioned concerning it at least, that the five white females 

were not, and that therefore the Petitioner was disparately 

treated, the Respondent has advanced and articulated a 
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legitimate, non-racially discriminatory reason for the 

employment action taken.  It is determined, based upon 

preponderant, credible evidence that the employment action was 

taken because the Respondent had a reasonable suspicion that the 

Petitioner was guilty of the theft involved in this case.  That 

was the true reason that the Petitioner was terminated.  He was 

not terminated through a lay-off due to hurricane damage as a 

pretext for what amounted to racial discrimination.  Rather, the 

lay-off rationale based upon hurricane damage, and the need to 

include the Petitioner in a fairly large universe of employees 

who were laid-off after the hurricanes damaged the resort, was a 

reason publicly given and filed with unemployment compensation 

claim documents because the Respondent was attempting to assist 

the Petitioner in obtaining unemployment compensation benefits 

and a good reference for later employment.  This is because the 

Petitioner's supervisors genuinely liked the Petitioner and 

found him to be a good, loyal employee and genuinely regretted 

what they believed was the necessity to terminate his employment 

when they were admittedly not entirely certain that he had 

committed the theft.  They rather felt that he was the only 

person they reasonably could suspect of the theft.   

     30.  In the face of this showing, the Petitioner did not 

persuasively establish that this was a pretextual reason for 

what really amounted to a decision based upon race 
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discrimination.  Even if an employer's reason may not be overly 

laden with wisdom and fairness, if the decision is reasonable, 

under the circumstances, as here, and its reason articulated is 

one which would motivate a reasonable employer, pretext is not 

proven.  Combs v. Plantation Patterns, 106 F.3d 1519, 1543 (11th 

Cir. 1997).  The Petitioner's testimony constituting his opinion 

that he was singled out because of his race for termination does 

not constitute preponderant evidence that such was the case, in 

the face of the evidence adduced by the Respondent and its three 

witnesses.  A Petitioner's subjective opinion, standing alone, 

is not sufficient to establish discrimination.  William v. Hager 

Hinge Co., supra.   

 31.  In summary, given the entire body of circumstantial 

evidence adduced in this case, preponderant evidence that the 

termination was due to racially discriminatory animus on the 

part of the Respondent has not been established.  Accordingly, 

the Petitioner's ultimate burden of persuasion has not been 

successfully borne.   

RECOMMENDATION 
 
     Having considered the foregoing findings of fact, 

conclusions of law, the evidence of record, the candor and 

demeanor of the witnesses, and the pleadings and arguments of 

the parties, it is, therefore, 

     RECOMMENDED:   
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That a final order be entered by the Florida Commission on 

Human Relations dismissing the Petition in its entirety. 

DONE AND ENTERED this 18th day of May, 2006, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

 

S                                  
P. MICHAEL RUFF 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 18th day of May, 2006. 
 
 
ENDNOTE 

 
1/  Apparently the tape for the entire day was partially erased, 
purportedly by the security company.  The portion of tape upon 
which the Respondent relied in focusing on the Petitioner in its 
investigation of the purported theft and as to the ultimate 
employment action it took against the Petitioner was admitted 
into evidence. 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
JEFFREY A. SIMS, 
 
     Petitioner, 
 
vs. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN AND 
FAMILY SERVICES, 
 
 Respondent. 
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)
)
)
)
)
)
)
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Case No. 05-3516 

   
RECOMMENDED ORDER 

 
Upon due notice, a disputed-fact hearing was held in this 

case on March 17, 2006, in Gainesville, Florida, before Ella 

Jane P. Davis, a duly-assigned Administrative Law Judge of the 

Division of Administrative Hearings. 

APPEARANCES 
 
 For Petitioner:  N. Mark New, II, Esquire  
      Hawkin, Malin & Wenzel 
      Post Office Box 477 
      Jacksonville, Florida  32201 
 
 For Respondent:  Dennis M. Flath, Esquire 
      Department of Children and  
        Family Services 
      1200 Northeast 55th Boulevard 
      Gainesville, Florida  32641-2759 
 

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

 Whether Respondent is guilty of an unlawful employment 

practice by failure to promote Petitioner on February 9, 2005, 

due to discrimination against his handicap.   
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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

 On March 11, 2005, Petitioner filed a Charge of 

Discrimination with the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

(FCHR).   

 On August 22, 2005, FCHR issued its Determination:  No 

Cause and Notice of Determination: No Cause.  On or about 

September 16, 2005, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief.   

 The case was referred to the Division of Administrative 

Hearings on or about September 22, 2005.  The Division's file 

reflects all pleadings, Orders, and Notices entered herein.   

 At the March 17, 2006, disputed-fact hearing, Petitioner 

testified on his own behalf and presented the oral testimony of 

Madeline Davidson.  Respondent presented the oral testimony of 

John Almeida, Ronald Chisolm, and Jennifer Granto and had 

Respondent's Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, 5A and 5B, and 6, admitted in 

evidence.   

 No transcript was filed.  The parties' respective Proposed 

Recommended Orders have been considered in preparation of this 

Recommended Order.1   

FINDINGS OF FACT 

 1.  On March 11, 2005, Petitioner filed a Charge of 

Discrimination dated March 1, 2005, with FCHR.  This Charge 

alleged only disability discrimination through Respondent's 

failure to promote Petitioner on or about February 9, 2005.  It 
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makes no mention of any discriminatory acts or omissions by 

Respondent Employer preceding interviews on January 26, 2005. 

 2.  After an August 22, 2005, Determination:  No Cause by 

FCHR, Petitioner timely filed a Petition for Relief on 

September 16, 2005.  In addition to alleging discrimination due 

to a failure to promote on February 9, 2005, the Petition for 

Relief alleged for the first time that: 

Petitioner requires a 19-inch monitor to 
perform his duties.  Despite repeatedly 
requesting such a monitor, the Petitioner 
did not timely receive a monitor.  In fact, 
it was not until the Petitioner filed a 
previous Complaint with the FCHR that he 
received the appropriate monitor.  This was 
years after his initial request. 
 

     3.  The parties orally stipulated that Petitioner is 

"legally blind," and that Petitioner was a qualified candidate 

for the promotion interviewed for on January 26, 2005, which 

position was awarded to a non-disabled person on February 9, 

2005.  

 4.  Petitioner's condition constitutes a "handicap" as 

contemplated by Chapter 760, Florida Statutes. 

 5.  Petitioner has been employed for 21 years by 

Respondent, Department of Children and Family Services (DCF).  

At all times material, his worksite has been the North Florida 

Evaluation and Treatment Center (NFETC) in Gainesville, Florida.  

This facility houses accused persons who are incompetent to 
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proceed to a criminal trial and those found not guilty in a 

court of law by reason of insanity.  At the time of his 

application for the promotion at issue, Petitioner was a "T.R. 

Senior Supervisor I."  He has been at that grade level for 19 

years, and by all accounts is rated an excellent, long-term 

employee.  His position involves supervision of five officers 

and twenty inmates.   

 6.  Petitioner's handicap makes it difficult for him to 

read and difficult for him to use a computer.  To fulfill all 

the requirements of his current position and the promotional 

position at issue, he requires software for his computer which 

is called "Zoom Tech."  Without this accommodation, he cannot 

read necessary information on a computer screen.   

 7.  Petitioner became aware and informed of the Zoom Tech 

software, which requires a 19-inch monitor, through the Division 

of Blind Services (DBS), in December 1998.   

 8.  Petitioner repeatedly requested that Respondent 

Employer provide him with the Zoom Tech software and a 19-inch 

monitor.   

 9.  Respondent never provided the Zoom Tech software as an 

accommodation for Petitioner's handicap, so DBS provided Zoom 

Tech software to Petitioner both at home and at DCF in late 1998 

or January 1999.  However, Respondent Employer refused to load 

the software onto Petitioner's computer at work.   
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     10.  In April of 1999, Madeline Davidson of DBS met with 

Petitioner and Respondent's representatives regarding having the 

Zoom Tech software loaded onto Petitioner's computer at work.  

One of Respondent's technicians informed Petitioner and 

Ms. Davidson that the Zoom Tech software could not be loaded 

onto Petitioner's work computer until June of 1999.   

 11.  Ms. Davidson offered to have a DBS software technician 

install the Zoom Tech software on the work computer.  Respondent 

maintained that only its own technicians were permitted to work 

on its computers.  

 12.  Respondent did not install the Zoom Tech software on 

Petitioner's computer at work until August 1999, a delay of 

eight months. 

 13.  Prior to receiving the Zoom Tech software in August 

1999, Petitioner was unable to use his DCF computer, was not 

able to complete work on a timely basis, and had to rely on 

other supervisors and subordinate staff members to assist him in 

keeping up-to-date on issues that needed his attention.  With 

the Zoom Tech software, he is able to fully perform all aspects 

of his job description. 

14.  Petitioner's request for installation of the Zoom Tech 

software provided by DBS was a request for a reasonable 

accommodation of his visual handicap.  Respondent's delay of 

eight months in installing it was unreasonable. 
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15.  Petitioner testified that he could not use the Zoom 

Tech software on his 17-inch monitor and that Respondent did not 

provide him with a 19-inch monitor at work until 2005, after 

Petitioner had filed a charge of discrimination prior to the 

current charge of discrimination at issue in this cause.  

However, because Petitioner has an excellent work history 

predating 2005; because Petitioner interviewed for the promotion 

at issue in the instant cause on January 26, 2005; because the 

cause at issue herein (promotion) arose when someone else was 

promoted in place of Petitioner on February 9, 2005; because the 

current charge of discrimination underlying the instant cause 

was filed March 11, 2005; and because of the chronology related 

by Petitioner of promotional interviews in 2003 and 2004 (see 

Finding of Fact 20); and because of Petitioner's description of 

problems with his 19-inch monitor (see Findings of Fact 16-19), 

it appears that Petitioner was probably mistaken about the year 

he received the 19-inch monitor from Respondent, and it further 

appears that he first received a 19-inch monitor from Respondent 

sometime prior to 2005.   

 16.  Also, because Petitioner testified that after he filed 

a prior charge of discrimination, his computer failed completely 

and Ron Leslie, NFETC'S new assistant administrator, got him a 

new computer and the 19-inch monitor, it is not clear whether 

Respondent provided the 19-inch monitor as part of a settlement 
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of the prior charge of discrimination or for another reason.  

Therefore, although Petitioner requested the 19-inch monitor as 

a reasonable accommodation of Petitioner's handicap and 

Respondent unreasonably delayed providing the reasonable 

accommodation, it appears Petitioner was provided with the 

requested accommodation before the current promotion issue 

arose, and that DCF’s failure to timely provide the 19-inch 

monitor was at least included within a prior charge of 

discrimination. 

 17.  Petitioner also testified that after receiving the 19-

inch monitor, Respondent periodically got computer upgrades or 

other changes which interfered with the Zoom Tech software on 

Petitioner's DCF computer.  During these periods, Petitioner 

experienced delays in having the Zoom Tech software re-

installed.  This testimony simultaneously suggests that 

Petitioner had a 19-inch monitor for some period of time before 

2005, instead of not getting one until 2005, and that during the 

intermittent periods of time after 1999 when Petitioner did not 

have the necessary software, he was intermittently unable to use 

his work computer or perform some functions of his job.   

18.  On one such occasion, Petitioner had to go to a 

supervisor above his direct supervisor in the normal chain of 

command because both his computer and its Zoom Tech software had 

been removed from his desk while he had been on vacation.  At 



 8

that point, Petitioner's immediate supervisor had not solved 

Petitioner's computer problems for 18 days.  Within one work-day 

of his report to the senior supervisor, the senior supervisor, 

Denny Guest, had Petitioner's software, computer, and monitor 

squared-away.  Again, there is no clear time line of when this 

event occurred, but it surely occurred before the promotion 

interviews January 26, 2005, and the evidence as a whole shows 

that Petitioner had a suitable monitor before 2005.  It also 

shows that on that particular occasion, which Petitioner felt 

was particularly egregious, Petitioner was without reasonable 

accommodation for his handicap for only 21 days.  

 19.  During those times when Petitioner did not have access 

to the necessary software, he was unable to perform certain 

work.  In addition, other NFETC employees were able to use their 

computers at those times that Petitioner was not able to use 

his.  Petitioner believed this situation hindered his ability to 

be promoted.     

 20.  In 2003 and 2004, Petitioner interviewed for several 

promotions.  He was not selected for any of them.   

 21.  Thereafter, Petitioner scheduled a meeting with Ron 

Leslie to determine what Petitioner could do to enhance his 

chances of getting a promotion in the future.  Madeline Davidson 

attended the meeting at Petitioner's request.  During that 

meeting, Mr. Leslie suggested that Petitioner work more with the 
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computer and join groups and committees to work out problems as 

other staff members did.  Mr. Leslie told Petitioner and 

Ms. Davidson that if Petitioner were promoted, he would be 

required to make presentations, and as a result of Petitioner's 

handicap, Mr. Leslie questioned whether Petitioner could do 

that.  Petitioner and Ms. Davidson informed Mr. Leslie that his 

perception was incorrect and that Petitioner was, in fact, 

capable of making such presentations using boards and his new 

visual aids.   

 22.  In response to this meeting, Petitioner joined the 

EEOC Committee and attended its day-time meetings, even though 

he was on the night shift. 

23.  In January of 2005, Petitioner applied for a 

Supervisor II position.  Specifically, he applied for the 

Building 10 Night Shift Building Manager position, classified as 

"Unit T/R Senior Supervisor II – F/C - SES." 

 24.  NFETC management appointed a three-person selection 

committee to interview qualified candidates for the promotional 

slot.  John Almeida, Ronald Chisolm, and George McClain served 

on the selection committee.  

 25.  Petitioner was one of seven qualified candidates 

interviewed by the selection committee.   

 26.  The interview included written and oral questions.2/ 
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 27.  Prior to the interviews, Ronald Chisolm was told by 

Ron Leslie that Petitioner's eyesight "might be an issue;" that 

Mr. Leslie wanted to be fair; and that Mr. Leslie did not want 

any complaints about unfairness.   

 28.  After a lot of discussion of how it was to be 

accomplished, Petitioner was offered the use of his own computer 

and special monitor to read the written part of the interview 

and to type his responses.  However, Petitioner elected to have 

the selection committee read him the questions and transcribe 

his answers.   

29.  Mr. Chisolm had concerns that the oral reading and 

transcription of oral answers method, which Petitioner had 

selected, might give Petitioner a greater chance of success than 

the other candidates, because Mr. Chisolm perceived the 

situation as giving Petitioner two "verbal" (oral) tests instead 

of one oral and one written test like all the other candidates.  

At the suggestion of the Employer’s Human Resources Office, 

Mr. Chisolm drafted a statement for Petitioner to sign, 

acknowledging that the foregoing procedure was Petitioner's 

choice.   

     30.  In fact, the typed statement Petitioner signed, and 

which was witnessed by the three interviewers, only acknowledges 

that the questions were read to him at the specific date and 

time named.  Petitioner testified that the interview team had 
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told him that he could not take the written questions out of the 

interview room and that Zoom Tech could not be placed on the 

computer in the testing area; this may have been a 

misunderstanding on Petitioner's part.  Mr. Almeida testified 

credibly that he could put any font or the Zoom Tech software on 

any computer.  Mr. Almeida and Mr. Chisolm both testified 

credibly that such an offer had been made to Petitioner and that 

Petitioner's choice of transcription had been of Petitioner’s 

free choice, signified by his signing the described statement.  

The undersigned did not get the sense that Petitioner was 

coerced or that he involuntarily agreed to have the written 

questions read to him or transcribed for him. 

31.  Respondent entered into evidence the entire selection 

package comprised of eight exhibits detailing the scoring of 

each individual candidate, as well as the final calculations of 

the composite of all the interview scores. 

 32.  The numeric results of the interviews were compiled by 

the three-member selection committee and forwarded to a three 

member management team in NFETC's Operations Department for a 

final decision on whom to promote.   

     33.  The highest candidate score was that of Watson Louidor 

at 50.50.  Petitioner scored second at 46.10.  The other five 

candidates scored in a lower range between 44.96 and 29.45. 
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34.  The verbal (oral) part was worth 25 percent of the 

score.  The written part was 50 percent of the score.  Time and 

attendance counted for 15 percent of the score.  Prior 

disciplinary actions were 10 percent of the score.  Petitioner 

and the highest scoring candidate had very close scores, but it 

was the disparity in the written portion of the interview which 

the sighted higher scoring candidate wrote for himself and which  

Petitioner had written for him by Mr. Almeida which was most 

significant:  

       PETITIONER LOUIDOR 
 

Verbal  (25%)  7.165  6.750 
 

Written  (50%)     35.330     40.000 

 
Time and 
Attendance (15%)          2.250  2.250 

 
Disciplinary   (10%) 
Action         1.300  1.500 

              46.100         50.500 
 
     35.  However, Petitioner has not claimed that he had too 

little time to correctly answer or too little time to complete 

the written interview, and Petitioner has not suggested that his 

oral answers on the written questions were not correctly 

transcribed for him.    

36.  The three-member Operations Department management team 

selected the top-scoring candidate, Mr. Louidor, for the 

promotion.   
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 37.  Mr. Louidor had worked at NFETC less time than 

Petitioner.  Petitioner felt he, not Mr. Louidor, was the most 

qualified candidate, due to Petitioner’s much longer experience 

working at NFETC and because of post-interview conversations 

Petitioner had with Mr. Almeida and Jennifer Granto.  For these 

reasons, Petitioner believed he had been discriminated against 

because of his handicap.  

 38.  Petitioner testified that after his interview, 

Mr. Almeida, the member of the interview team who had 

transcribed his oral answers, told Petitioner that he had been 

the highest scorer on the interview portion and that Petitioner 

would get the promotion.  Petitioner further testified that 

Ms. Granto, a member of the three-member management team which 

made the final promotion decision, had led Petitioner to believe 

that although he was not the highest scorer, as the second 

highest scorer, Petitioner would get the promotion if the 

highest scorer did not accept the promotion, which was likely.   

39.  Ms. Granto and Mr. Almeida acknowledged that they had 

each had a conversation about the interviews with Petitioner, 

but each stated that Petitioner had misunderstood their 

encouragement for his good score and good interview, as a 

promise of the promotion.   

40.  Mr. Almeida testified credibly that when he discussed 

the interview process with Petitioner, it was in general terms 
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only; he never referred to the scoring process and final scores 

of the candidates; and he was certain that he had never told 

Petitioner that Petitioner was the top-scoring candidate. 

41.  Ms. Granto testified that Petitioner was considered to 

be a good employee and had clearly made progress in his 

presentation of himself in interviews for promotions.  

Petitioner and Ms. Granto both testified that she had encouraged 

Petitioner in the past to show more initiative and that in 

response to suggestions by Ms. Granto and others, Petitioner had 

elected to join the EEOC Committee.  (See Findings of Fact 21-

22).  Ms. Granto also testified that she and the other two 

management team members had felt that Petitioner's EEOC 

Committee membership was a step in the right direction towards a 

promotion for him.  

42.  Ms. Granto further testified that the management 

team's final selection for promotion had been based on the 

candidates' respective interview scores, plus the management 

team's personal knowledge of the top-scoring candidate, 

Mr. Louidor.  In some prior situations, management had promoted 

a lower-scoring candidate over a higher-scoring candidate, but 

in this instance, they viewed the top-scoring candidate, 

Mr. Louidor, as being energetic, positive, possessing 

initiative, and having new ideas that he had been regularly 
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bringing to the attention of his supervisors for the last year, 

so that selecting him for the promotion was an easy choice.   

     43.  Regarding Petitioner, Ms. Granto testified that she 

and the other management team members felt that Petitioner 

performed his job well but he had not presented as positive an 

interview as did the top-scoring candidate, and they felt that 

the top-scoring candidate would bring more energy to the 

promotional position.  They felt Petitioner's weak spot was his 

lack of initiative above and beyond his basic job description.   

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

 44.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over the subject matter of, and the parties to, 

this proceeding, in accordance with Section 120.569, Subsection 

120.57(1), and Chapter 760, Florida Statutes. 

 45.  Herein, no objection was interposed, so Petitioner 

went forward to present evidence of Respondent's failure to 

accommodate his handicap:  First, by Respondent's refusal to 

install or permit the installation of Zoom Tech software between 

December 1998 and August 1999; and second, by Respondent's 

failure or refusal to provide a 19-inch monitor until some date 

which is unclear.  Petitioner's request(s) to provide either, or 

both, accommodations are concluded to be reasonable.  However, 

neither failure to accommodate was specifically named in 
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Petitioner's March 11, 2005, Charge of Discrimination which is 

the subject matter of the instant case. 

 46.  Acts of discrimination in employment are time-barred 

unless a Charge of Discrimination is filed within 365 days.  See 

Section 760.11(1), Florida Statutes, and Young v. Dept. of 

Business and Professional Regulation, DOAH Case No. 03-1140, 

(RO: July 1, 2003; FO: February 26, 2004) and cases cited in the 

Recommended Order; Woods v. American Red Cross Blood Services, 

DOAH Case No. 01-1763 (RO: September 17, 2001; FO: July 26, 

2002); and Services v. Volusia County Government, DOAH Case No. 

00-1219 (RO: May 1, 2001; FO: September 15, 2001). 

 47.  Therefore, Respondent's failure to install the Zoom 

Tech software and to provide a 19-inch monitor to Petitioner 

between December 1998 and August 1999, was discriminatory and 

shocking to the public conscience, but it is time-barred and may 

not be redressed in this proceeding.  No failure of the Employer 

to provide hardware (monitor) or software (Zoom Tech) prior to 

March 11, 2004, (365 days prior to the filing of the instant 

charge of discrimination) may be redressed in this proceeding.   

48.  Petitioner did not prove the date he first got a 19-

inch monitor, and although he claimed it was not until 2005, the 

greater weight of the credible evidence suggests it was much 

earlier.  The most that can be determined from the evidence 

presented is that after August 1999, the longest period 
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Petitioner was without the combined hardware and software 

necessary to reasonably accommodate his handicap was 21 days at 

some point prior to January 26, 2005.  Assuming arguendo, that 

this problem (of no 19-inch monitor and frequent downtime due to 

computer upgrades, etc.) occurred between March 11, 2004, and 

March 11, 2005, so as to not be time-barred, the evidence herein 

still shows that as soon as Petitioner approached the correct 

supervisor, the problem was corrected within 24 hours, which at 

worst, is a de minimus failure to accommodate.  

49.  Moreover, putting a light most favorable to the 

Petitioner on the facts, it appears that the accommodation of a 

19-inch computer monitor was resolved either via settlement of a 

prior charge of discrimination or by another form of accord and 

satisfaction.  Certainly, Petitioner’s evidence shows that DCF’s 

initial failure to provide a 19-inch monitor was/is part of a 

prior and different charge of discrimination than the one that 

forms the basis of the instant case so that, as a result, it 

should not be addressed here.  

50.   It is also noted that Respondent's eight-month delay 

in installing Zoom Tech software to accommodate Petitioner in 

1999, Respondent's delay in providing the 19-inch monitor, 

whenever that delay occurred, and the 21 days of downtime and 

other intermittent periods of downtime were not raised in the 

March 11, 2005, charge of discrimination which gave rise to this 
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instant case.  Therefore, FCHR never had an opportunity to 

investigate or rule on those allegations in the instant case, 

and Petitioner arguably was not entitled to add such new charges 

via his Petition for Relief after FCHR had entered its 

August 22, 2005, Determination:  No Cause, in relation to his 

March 11, 2005, charge of discrimination, unless the newly-

alleged acts arose between the filing of the instant charge and 

petition.3/   

 51.  All that said, just because Petitioner is not entitled 

to relief (damages) based on those issues which are time barred, 

which were otherwise previously determined, or which were not 

considered in the FCHR's Determination, does not mean that those 

earlier failures by the Employer to reasonably accommodate 

Petitioner's handicap may not be considered herein for the 

purpose of weighing credibility or assessing the allegations 

which have been timely and properly named in the March 11, 2005, 

Charge and subsequent Petition. 

52.  It is, therefore, time to consider the January 26, 

2005, interviews and February 9, 2005, promotion which are the 

subjects of the March 11, 2005, Charge and Petition. 

53.  Petitioner might have done better at the interview 

level if he had used Zoom Tech on a 19-inch monitor to take the 

written portion of the January 26, 2005, interview.  Then again, 

he might not have done better.  Under the circumstances, 
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Respondent Employer had an obligation to offer him the option to 

use Zoom Tech and a 19-inch monitor to answer the interview 

questions, but the greater weight of the evidence is that 

Petitioner rejected that methodology. 

54.  Two credible members of the selection committee 

(Almeida and Chisolm) maintained that Petitioner elected to have 

someone else ask him the written questions orally and write his 

answers for him.   

 55.  Herein, we do not have a situation in which Petitioner 

lost interview points because he was slower or less accurate due 

to the Employer's failure to provide a computer and software 

which accommodated his handicap.   

     56.  Nor is this a case in which Petitioner has contended 

that his oral answers were inaccurately or incompletely 

transcribed. 

 57.  It is conceivable that Petitioner might have done 

better in the January 26, 2005, interview phase if he had been 

able to use the Zoom Tech and a 19-inch monitor during the 

previous periods Respondent stone-walled or dragged its feet in 

initially providing them (see Finding of Fact 13), or during the 

periods of intermittent downtime thereafter (see Findings of 

Fact 17-19), but no clear nexus for such speculation was 

demonstrated. 
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 58.  Finally, this case hinges not upon discrimination 

against a handicapped employee, but upon Petitioner's 

misunderstanding of two post-interview conversations. 

59.  Two credible witnesses (Almeida and Granto) denied 

Petitioner's claim that they had told him he would get the 

promotion on the basis of his interview score.  In fact, even 

Petitioner testified that Ms. Granto had only told him that he 

had come in second on the interviews and would get the promotion 

only if the top-scorer declined the promotion or did not get the 

promotion for some other reason. 

60.  While a natural suspicion may arise where an elaborate 

interview and testing scheme is in place and the ultimate 

appointment committee ignores the top candidate in favor of a 

lower-ranking candidate, that also is not the situation here.  

Here, the top-scoring interviewee was also the interviewee 

chosen by the management team which issued the promotion.   

61.  It is conceivable that at the point that the 

management team selected the highest scoring candidate over 

Petitioner, they may have misinterpreted, as a lack of 

initiative, problems Petitioner had suffered due to intermittent 

computer problems after August 1999 (see Findings of Fact 17-

19), but if so, it is another speculative comparison.  Ms. 

Granto's comments were not so much a negative critique of 

Petitioner's past performance as they were a positive critique 
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of Mr. Louidor's track record of innovative suggestions 

presented to supervisors over the year immediately preceding his 

promotion.  Moreover, Petitioner had not passed the threshold 

level of becoming the highest-scoring candidate.  It would have 

been an exception to its own procedures if the management team 

had selected anyone other than the highest scorer at the 

interview level. 

 62.  To establish a prima facie case of discrimination, 

Petitioner needed to establish that he is a member of a 

protected class or group; that he is qualified for the position 

in question; that despite his qualifications, he was not 

selected for the position (he was subjected to an adverse 

employment decision); that someone was selected who had similar 

qualifications and who was not a member of the protected group; 

that he was treated less favorably than similarly situated 

persons outside the protected group; and that there is some 

causal connection between his membership in the protected group 

and the adverse decision.  McDonnell-Douglas Corporation v. 

Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973); Canino v. U.S. E.E.O.C., 707 F.2d 

468 (11th Cir. 1983). 

 63.  Petitioner has established all but the last prong of 

the prima facie test.  He has not established a causal 

connection between his handicap and the adverse employment 

decision not to promote him.   
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 64.  Respondent Employer’s prior insensitivity and 

discriminatory behavior by delaying reasonable accommodations of 

Petitioner's handicap (delay in installation and delay in 

updating Zoom Tech and the 19-inch monitor) although proven,4/ is 

not the type of egregious behavior which equates with, or 

proves, either a deliberate manipulation of the January 26, 

2005, test scores of seven applicants nor handicap 

discrimination in the February 9, 2005, appointment of the top 

scorer, Mr. Louidor. 

65.  Assuming arguendo, but not ruling, that a prima facie 

case has been presented, once an employer articulates a 

legitimate non-discriminatory explanation for its actions, the 

burden shifts back to the charging party to show that the 

explanation given by the employer was a pretext for intentional 

discrimination.  "The employee must satisfy this burden by 

showing directly that a discriminatory reason more likely than 

not motivated the decision or indirectly by showing that the 

proffered reason for the employment decision is not worthy of 

belief."  Dept. of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So. 2d 1183 at 

1186; Alexander v. Fulton County, GA, 207 F.3d 1303 (11th Cir. 

2000).  Herein, Respondent has offered a legitimate, non-

discriminatory reason for the 2005 failure to promote: 

specifically, that Petitioner scored second of all the 

candidates who applied for the promotion and that the promotion 
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was awarded, not to Petitioner, but to the highest scorer.  

Respondent's burden is only that of production, not proof, but 

even so, no showing of pretext has been made. 

 66.  Petitioner has not carried his burden of proof and 

cannot prevail. 

RECOMMENDATION 

 Based upon the Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it 

is  

 RECOMMENDED that the Charge of Discrimination and Petition 

for Relief be dismissed. 

 DONE AND ENTERED this 18th day of May, 2006, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida.   

 
S 
ELLA JANE P. DAVIS 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 18th day of May, 2006. 

 
 

ENDNOTES 
 
1/  It is noted that there is a paucity of references to the 
testimony and exhibits within each proposal.  
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2/   "Verbal” is the term used on the interview sheet.  “Oral” is 
the correct term for “spoken words,” as opposed to written 
words.  
 
3/  New or different types of discrimination that have not been 
alleged in an underlying charge of discrimination, (such as 
“retaliation” or “gender” added to “handicap,”) clearly may not 
be alleged for the first time in the Petition for Relief or at 
the disputed-fact hearing, because of Section 120.57(1), Florida 
Statutes.  In those situations, there is a bright line that 
cannot be crossed.  FCHR must first have an opportunity to 
investigate the allegations of the charge, and only when FCHR 
has entered its "proposed final agency action" by way of a 
Determination of "Cause" or "No Cause" on the contents of that 
charge of discrimination, may a Petition for Relief which 
attacks that proposed final agency action be filed.  (See Young 
v. Department of Business and Professional Regulation supra. and 
cases cited therein.)  In other words, if FCHR has never been 
made aware, by the charge of discrimination, of what types of 
discrimination are in dispute, i.e. “retaliation” or “gender,” 
FCHR certainly has not acted on those claims in its 
"Determination," which constitutes FCHR's proposed final agency 
action, and therefore, the Division does not acquire 
jurisdiction of those issues by the Petition for Relief and 
referral.   
 
     Where a general allegation of continuing or “pattern 
discrimination” over a period of time and the date of the last 
act of discrimination, is included in the initial charge (not 
the situation here), the line barring addition of allegations is 
less bright under Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes, and the 
Division, FCHR, and courts have usually relied on the 365 days’ 
statute of limitations to strike it.   
 
     The present situation is an even grayer area under Section 
120.57(1), Florida Statutes, but the addition of the stale 
factual allegations herein (failure to provide software and 19-
inch monitor at various times) is arguably barred on the same 
legal theory for the reasons previous cited.  
 
4/  Herein, it was not possible to make any specific findings, by 
name, of a DCF employee responsible for these prior acts, but 
DCF should be cautioned by this Recommended Order that any 
similar future discrimination could subject State employees to 
discharge.  See § 760.11(15), Fla. Stat. 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 
 
All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
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to this Recommended Order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the Final Order in this case.  
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
LINZI HALL, 
 
 Petitioner, 
 
vs. 
 
DILLARD'S, INC., 
 
 Respondent. 
                                

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
 

 
 
 
 
Case No. 06-1150 

   
RECOMMENDED ORDER OF DISMISSAL 

 
This cause having come before the undersigned on 

Petitioner's Notice of Withdrawal of Appeal, filed May 17, 2006, 
and the undersigned being fully advised, it is, therefore,  

 
ORDERED that: 
 
1.  The final hearing in this cause scheduled for June 15, 

2006, is hereby canceled. 
 
2.  The file of the Division of Administrative Hearings in 

the above-captioned matter is hereby closed. 
 
3.  It is recommended that the Florida Commission on Human 

Relations enter a final order of dismissal. 
 
DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of May, 2006, in Tallahassee, 

Leon County, Florida. 

S                                   
DANIEL MANRY 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 



  

 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 19th day of May, 2006. 

 
 
COPIES FURNISHED: 
 
Denise Crawford, Agency Clerk 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
 
Angela E. Outten, Esquire 
Reeser, Rodnite, Outten & 
  Zdravko, P.A. 
3411 Palm Harbor Boulevard, Suite A 
Palm Harbor, Florida  34683 
 
Lori R. Benton, Esquire 
Ford & Harrison LLP 
300 South Orange Avenue, Suite 1300 
Post Office Box 60 
Orlando, Florida  32802-0060 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
LEROY AND JEANETTE BILLUPS, 
 
 Petitioners, 
 
vs. 
 
SUN COVE REALTY, INC., ET AL., 
 
 Respondents. 
                               

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
 

 
 
 
 
Case No. 06-1179 

  
RECOMMENDED ORDER OF DISMISSAL 

 
On April 17, 2006, Respondent Sun Cove Realty, Inc., filed 

a Motion to Dismiss the Petition for Relief for housing 
discrimination filed by Petitioners Leroy and Jeanette Billups 
in this case.  The Motion to Dismiss asserts that the Petition 
for Relief was untimely filed and must be dismissed.  No 
response to the Motion was filed, and on May 1, 2006, an Order 
to Show Cause was issued directing Petitioners to file a 
response to the Motion.  In response, on May 5, 2006, 
Petitioners filed a response to the pending Motion. 

 
The Florida Commission on Human Relations filed a Notice of 

Determination of No Cause on February 13, 2006. 
 
Florida Administrative Code Rule 60Y-8.001(1) requires that 

the Petition for Relief in this case must be filed within 
30 days of service of the Notice of Determination.  According to 
the Notice of Determination, the date of service is February 13, 
2006, and the Notice was mailed to the parties on that date.  
The Notice advised the parties of the right to file a Petition 
for Relief and advised that such filing had to occur "within 
30 days of the date of mailing of this Notice."   

 
The deadline for filing the Petition for Relief was 

March 15, 2006.  As acknowledged in Petitioners' Response to the 
Order to Show Cause, the Petition for Relief was filed on 
March 24, 2006.  There is no assertion that a request for 
extension of the deadline was made on behalf of the Petitioners.   

 
 

  



Based on the foregoing, it is hereby 
 
RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

enter a final order dismissing the Petition for Relief filed in 
this case.   

 
DONE AND ENTERED this 15th day of May, 2006, in Tallahassee, 

Leon County, Florida. 

S                        
WILLIAM F. QUATTLEBAUM 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 15th day of May, 2006. 
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New Port Richey, Florida  34655 
 
David H. Shaw, Esquire 
Forizs & Dogali, P.A. 
4301 Anchor Plaza Parkway, Suite 300 
Tampa, Florida  33634 
 
Cecil Howard, General Counsel 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
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